UNCLASSIFIED 405153

DEFENSE DOCUMENTATION CENTER

FOR

SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL INFORMATION

CAMERON STATION, ALEXANDRIA. VIRGINIA



UNCLASSIFIED

NOTICE: When government or other drawings, specifications or other data are used for any purpose other than in connection with a definitely related government procurement operation, the U. S. Government thereby incurs no responsibility, nor any obligation whatsoever; and the fact that the Government may have formulated, furnished, or in any way supplied the said drawings, specifications, or other data is not to be regarded by implication or otherwise as in any manner licensing the holder or any other person or corporation, or conveying any rights or permission to manufacture, use or sell any patented invention that may in any way be related thereto.

63_3_5

AFSWC-TDR-63-2

ന

515 515

4

l

4

ĥ

ŧ

۸

SWC TDR 63-2

STEP LOAD MOVING WITH LOW SUBSEISMIC VELOCITY ON THE SURFACE OF A HALF-SPACE OF GRANULAR MATERIAL

April 1963

TECHNICAL DOCUMENTARY REPORT NUMBER AFSWC-TDR-63-2



Research Directorate AIR FORCE SPECIAL WEAPONS CENTER Air Force Systems Command Kirtland Air Force Base New Mexico

210 JUN 3 TISIA

Project No. 1080, Task No. 108001

This research has been funded by the Defense Atomic Support Agency under WEB No. 13,145

> (Prepared under Contract AF 29(601)-2855 by Hans H. Bleich and Ewald Heer, Paul Weidlinger, Consulting Engineer, New York, New York)

HEADQUARTERS AIR FORCE SPECIAL WEAPONS CENTER Air Force Systems Command Kirtland Air Force Base New Mexico

When Government drawings, specifications, or other data are used for any purpose other than in connection with a definitely related Government procurement operation, the United States Government thereby incurs no responsibility nor any obligation whatsoever; and the fact that the Government may have formulated, furnished, or in any way supplied the said drawings, specifications, or other data, is not to be regarded by implication or otherwise as in any manner licensing the holder or any other person or corporation, or conveying any rights or permission to manufacture, use, or sell any patented invention that may in any way be related thereto.

This report is made available for study upon the understanding that the Government's proprietary interests in and relating thereto shall not be impaired. In case of apparent conflict between the Government's proprietary interests and those of others, notify the Staff Judge Advocate, Air Force Systems Command, Andrews AF Base, Washington 25, DC.

This report is published for the exchange and stimulation of ideas; it does not necessarily express the intent or policy of any higher headquarters.

Qualified requesters may obtain copies of this report from ASTIA. Orders will be expedited if placed through the librarian or other staff member designated to request and receive documents from ASTIA.

ABSTRACT

The plane strain problem of a step load, p, moving on the surface of a half-space of granular material governed by internal friction and cohesion is being considered because of its importance to Air Force research in protective construction. As a preliminary step towards a more complete solution, in this paper it is assumed that in regions of slip the elastic deformations may be neglected in favor of those resulting from slip. The latter assumption limits the application to Mach numbers of less than about 0, 20,

Two possible types of behavior of the material are considered. During slip, one material exhibits dilatancy, while the other does not change in volume. Because of neglect of the elastic deformations in the slip region, only deg_nerate results are obtained for the case of dilatancy; while stresses can be determined, deformations, velocities and accelerations vanish. For the other material, all desired quantities are obtained.

A significant finding is that for values of p above a certain limit, granular particles will be expelled at the surface ahead of the pressure front. The applied pulse will be preceded by a precursor of expelled grains.

PUBLICATION REVIEW

This report has been reviewed and is approved.

Coldnel USAF Director, Research Directorate

John J. Dinh JOHN J. DISHUCK

JOHN J. DISHUCK Colonel USAF DCS/Plans & Operations

TABLE OF CONTENTS

R

.

.

Abstract	1
1. Introduction.	1
2. Behavior of Material.	
Case A. Incompressible Material.	6
Case B. Material with Dilatancy.	10
3. Solutions in Regions with, and without Blip,	
A. Region with Slip in the Incompressible	
Case 1. • # 0	14
Case 2. é = 0	16
B. Material with Dilatancy.	18
C. Regions without Blip.	20
4. Solutions for the "Incompressible" Material.	
s. Construction of Solutions.	25
b. Discussion of Strains and Acceleration the "Principal Solution".	is due to 33
5. The Material with Dilatancy.	38
6. Summary of Conclusions.	40
Appendix A. Static, Elastic Solutions for Wedge	
and for the Half-Space without Blip	
a. Solutions for Wedge Shaped Regions v	
b. Solutions without Blip for the Half-	-Space. 53
Appendix B. On the Disintegration of Bodies of I governed by the Coulomb Rule.	laterials 56
References.	64
Illustrations.	65
List of Bymbols.	80
Distribution	83
Note re; Numbering of Equations.	·

Throughout this report, equations are numbered by hyphenated numbers, such as Eq. (2-7), (3-18), or (B-14). The first number, 2, 3, B, respectively, indicates that the equation occurs in Section 2, 3, or in Appendix B. When an equation is referred to, the full number, say (2-7), is quoted if the reference occurs in a different section. However, if an equation is mentioned in the section in which it originally appears, only the second half of the number is quoted: In Section 2, Eq. (2-7) would, therefore, be quoted simply as Eq. (7), etc.

1. INTRODUCTION

The present paper is the first step toward the determination of the effects of a pressure distribution p(x-Vt) moving with a velocity V on the surface of a half-space consisting of a granular material, (Fig. 1). Because of the complexity of the matter only the steady-state situation is being studied, i. e., the effects of initial (starting) conditions are excluded.

The equivalent steady-state problem for an elastic half-space has been treated by Cole and Huth, [Ref. 1], for the case of a moving line load $p(x-Vt) = \delta(x-Vt)$, where δ is Dirac's delta function. Using the principle of superposition, the effect of an arbitrary load p(x-Vt) can be found by integrations. Considering the behavior of a granular material to be governed by internal friction of the Coulomb type and possibly cohesion, the elastic solution can be applied up to a certain intensity of the loads p_i beyond this critical intensity, which depends on the velocity V and the distribution of p_i internal slip must occur in the material requiring a different analysis which is to be developed in this paper.

For a complete understanding of all possible situations, the elastic properties of the material and the slipping effects must be taken into account simultaneously. However, the problem becomes very involved, and it appears advantageous to treat at first the simple case of a step load, (Fig. 2), for an elastically extremely rigid material, such that the elastic deformations can be assumed to vanish. In spite of the serious implications of this assumption, which limits the application of the theory to low Mach numbers, the results obtained permit a physical understanding of a peculiarity of the Coulomb type material in dynamic situations: When the pressure wave exceeds a certain

1

intensity, a precursor occurs, consisting of particles expelled from the surface shead of the applied pressure wave.

The equivalent of the dynamic problem treated here is the static one of determining the limiting load p which may act on one half of the surface of a half-space, (Fig. 3a). This problem is a special case of one treated by Prandtl, [Ref. 2], who considers a load p of finite length 1, (Fig. 3b). The present treatment for the limiting case V + o overlaps Prandtl's problem for $1 + \infty$,

In order to formulate equations of motion, the "yield" condition between the stresses defining the occurrence of slip must be supplemented by a flow rule defining the strain rates. Assuming the material to be isotropic, the principal axes of the stress tensor and the strain-rate tensor must necessarily coincide everywhere. However, this statement does not suffice and further relations are required. In accordance with the theory of plasticity, Drucker and Prager, [Ref. 3], have formulated such relations by postulating the existence of a plastic potential. The condition

$$f = \alpha J_1 + \sqrt{J_2} - c = 0$$
 (I-1)

in terms of the invariants $J_1 = e_1 + e_2 + e_3$, $J_2 = \frac{1}{6} \left[\left(e_1 - e_2 \right)^2 + \left(e_2 - e_3 \right)^2 + \left(e_3 - e_3 \right)^2 \right]$ is the generalization of the Coulomb yield condition for a three-dimensional state of stress, where σ_1 , σ_2 , σ_3 are the principal stresses and where e and e are appropriate constants connected with the values of the slip angle and cohesion, [Ref. 3]. The concept of the plastic potential then defines the plastic strain rates \hat{e}_1 as derivatives of the yield function f with respect to the stresses ij

$$\mathbf{i}_{ij} = \lambda \frac{\partial f}{\partial \sigma}$$
(I-2)

where h is an arbitrary positive quantity which may be a function of the location. For the case of plane strain, of interest here, the resulting stress-strain rate relations are given in [Ref. 4]. It is noted that the use of the yield condition f as plastic potential <u>requires</u> that slip be accompanied by a volume expansion.

As an alternative to the ideal isotropic material defined by [3], one can define the behavior of a material in plane strain completely by supplementing the Coulomb yield condition and the requirement that the axes of the stress tensor and strain rate tensors agree, by the statement that the plastic deformations are incompressible. This assumption has been utilized by Ishlinski, [Ref. 5], to formulate equations of motion for plane problems and for problems of spherical symmetry. The assumption of incompressibility which appears not unreasonable - or physically impossible - is incompatible with the formulation by Drucker and Prager. To clarify the fundamental difference between the two materials, one can generalize the "assumed" incompressibility in plane strain to a three dimensional statement. For an isotropic material any condition may be only in terms of invariants; the appropriate flow rule defines the strain rates again as derivatives of a plastic potential, but the function to be used is $f_1 = F(J_2)$, where F may be an arbitrary function. As the result does not depend on the form of the function F, its choice only affects the value of the arbitrary factor 1, one may, without loss of generality, use $f_1 = J_2$. The combination of Eq. (1) and

defines the three-dimensional behavior of the material postulated in [5].

3

The difference in the formulations of [3] and [5] lies in the fact that [3] assumed the function f in the yield condition to be the plastic potential. It is conventional to use the yield function as plastic potential, but the use of another function of the invariants will not be ruled out here, in spite of certain thermodynamic difficulties resulting from the use of different functions*) in the yield condition and in the flow rule.

Without attempting to decide on the physical applicability of the two concepts, the following paper will pursue both possibilities. It will be seen that the solutions of dynamical problems for the dilating material (Drucker-Prager) become degenerate if the elastic deformations are ignored, such that the alternative case of the "incompressible" material gives more interesting results and its analysis will be emphasized.

A comment on steady-state solutions of the type considered here is in order. Due to the fact that the manner in which the loads at large distances from the front have been applied at early times is not included in the statement of the problem, there can be no uniqueness or existence theorems, and there may be more than one solution for a given case. In the elastic problem [1], there is no steady-state solution if the velocity V equals that of Rayleigh waves; for other velocities

An elementary consequence of the two different assumptions may be of interest. In the non-dilating material, Eq. (3), in the case of plane strain the transverse stress G₂ is equal to the mean of the other two principal stresses

$$\sigma_3 = \frac{\sigma_1 + \sigma_2}{2}$$

For the dilating material, on the other hand, the absolute value of the transverse stress is necessarily larger than the mean,

.

$$\left| \sigma_{3} \right| * \left| \frac{\sigma_{1} + \sigma_{2}}{2} \right|$$

the excess depending on the state of stress and on the material constants.

the solutions still contain arbitrary constants. The horizontal stress e_{χ} contains, e.g., an open constant, equivalent to the superposition of a uniform state of horizontal stress; this indeterminacy can not be removed. In some cases, solutions can be excluded by additional general considerations of the starting situation one has in mind. This is best seen on the elementary example of a half-space of an inviscid compressible fluid, loaded by a pressure pulse p progressing with supersonic velocity V. There is an obvious solution, (Fig. 4a), where the load produces a plane wave of intensity p, progressing with a front inclined at an appropriate angle a. However, this is not the only steady-state solution; an alternative is a plane wave whose front is inclined at an angle of 180° - a. Combinations of the two are also correct steady-state solutions. If one is interested in states generated by the application of pressures on the surface only, one can reason that solutions including the wave front shown in (Fig. 4b) can not occur, such that a unique solution is obtained.

Similar simple considerations do not exist in subsonic situations, leaving one even in the relatively simple elastic case with non-unique solutions. It is, therefore, to be expected that non-uniqueness may also occur in the case of the material considered in this paper.

1

ş

5

2. BEHAVIOR OF MATERIAL

It will be found convenient to formulate the equations describing the behavior of the material in an unusual manner, using the major principal stress and its direction as independent variables.

In accordance with the usual conventions, positive stresses and positive strain rates indicate tension and elongation, respectively. The inequalities required to describe the material behavior will be on the quantities $-\sigma_{10}$ $-\sigma_{20}$ etc. As the material to be considered requires that at least the major principal stress σ_1 is compression, it follows that the quantities at each side of the inequalities are positive numbers.

Two types of material will be considered. Both are assumed to permit no elastic deformations at all; any deformations which occur are caused by slip. Whenever such slip occurs, the Coulomb condition between the stresses must be satisfied.

CASE A. Incompressible Material,

This material agrees with the one assumed in [5] and is described by the following assumptions:

- The material is incompressible, i. e., in addition to assuming that the elastic deformations vanish, there is no volume change during slip.
- The state of stress which may exist in any element is restricted, such that at least one of the two principal stresses, (Fig. 5), must be compressive; let

$$-\sigma_1 \ge -\sigma_2 \tag{2-1}$$

6

and the restriction requires

$$-\sigma_1 > 0_1 \tag{2-2}$$

 σ_1 will be referred to as the "major" principal stress.

3. The permissible states of stress are further restricted by the condition:

$$-\sigma_2 \geq k\sigma \tag{2-3}$$

where k is a <u>positive</u> number, k < 1, which defines the angle of interior friction and the variable σ is defined by

$$\sigma = -(\sigma_1 + \varepsilon) \tag{2-4}$$

In this relation $s \ge 0$ is a material constant defining the amount of cohesion. The requirement $\sigma_1 \le 0$ leads to the condition $\sigma \ge -s_i$ if, on physical grounds, one wishes to insure that σ_2 is also compressive, $\sigma \ge 0$ could be specified.

4, If

the element will be rigid, and all strains vanish. If, however,

$$-\sigma_2 = k\sigma$$
 (2-6)

the element, while incompressible, may deform but only in such fashion that the principal axes of the strain rate tensor \dot{c}_1 , \dot{c}_2 , are parallel to σ_1 , σ_2 , respectively. In addition, the strain rate \dot{c}_1 must be negative or vanish:

$$\dot{\epsilon}_1 \ge 0$$
 (2-7)

Due to the assumed incompressibility

$$\dot{\epsilon}_1 + \dot{\epsilon}_2 = 0$$
 (2-8)

such that Eq. $(7)^{*}$ assures dissipation of energy during deformation.

•) See note on page 11.

The statements 1. to 4. express the situation in a material with a coefficient f of internal Coulomb friction and cohesion. The relation between x and f can be found in the following manner: Consider a rectangular element, (Fig. 5), under the action of the principal stresses σ_1 and σ_2 . If a plane making an arbitrary angle a with the direction of σ_1 is drawn, the normal and tangential stresses, σ_1 and τ_2 , respectively, are:

$$\sigma_{\alpha} = \sigma_{1} \cos^{2} \alpha + \sigma_{2} \sin^{2} \alpha$$

$$\tau_{\alpha} = (\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2}) \sin \alpha \cos \alpha \qquad (2-9)$$

No slip can occur if for all values of a the direct pressure multiplied by the friction coefficient, $-f_{a}$ is larger than the excess of the shear stress $|\tau_{a}|$ over a value $|\tau_{a}|$ which defines cohesion, or

$$\frac{|\tau_{\alpha}| - |\tau_{\beta}|}{-\sigma_{\alpha}} < f$$

The condition of slip will be reached if the largest value of the above ratio as function of a just reaches f, i.e., when

$$\max \frac{|^{\mathsf{T}}_{\mathsf{G}}| - |^{\mathsf{T}}_{\mathsf{S}}|}{{}^{-\mathfrak{g}}_{\mathsf{S}}} = f$$
(2-10)

Substitution of σ_1 and σ_2 from Eqs. (4) and (6) into Eqs. (9) gives after rearrangement

$$\sigma_{a} = -\sigma \frac{1 + k}{2} + \sigma \frac{1 - k}{2} \cos 2a - s \cos^{2}a$$

$$|^{T}a| = \sigma \frac{1 - k}{2} \sin 2a + \frac{s}{2} \sin 2a \qquad (2-11)$$

To find the angle a for which the maximum of the fraction in Eq. (10) occurs, Eqs. (11) are substituted, and differentiation with respect to a is performed. After cancellation of common factors, one finds a condition for as

_

$$\left[\sigma \frac{1+k}{2} + \sigma \frac{1-k}{2} \cos 2u + s \cos^2 u\right] \cos 2u +$$
+
$$\left[\sigma \frac{1-k}{2} \sin 2u + \frac{s}{2} \sin 2u - |^{\tau}s|\right] \sin 2u = 0 \qquad (2-12)$$

Noting from Eq. (11) that the expressions in parentheses are, respectively, the numerator and denominator of Eq. (10), one obtains f in terms of the as yet unknown angle s_1

$$f = -\frac{\cos 2a}{\sin 2a}$$
(2-13)

Rearranging Eq. (12) to separate terms which contain of and those which do not, gives after simplification

$$\sigma\left[\frac{1+k}{2}\cos 2\theta + \frac{1-k}{2}\right] + \cos \theta \left[\theta \cos \theta - 2|_{\theta}^{T}|\sin \theta\right] = 0$$
(2-14)

This relation must hold regardless of the value of σ_0 requiring that the coefficient of σ and the second term each vanish individually. The vanishing of the coefficient of σ gives a condition on σ_1

$$\cos 2s = -\frac{1-k}{1+k}$$
 (2-15)

From Eq. (13)

5

1

1

$$s = -\frac{\cos 2a}{\sqrt{1 - \cos^2 2a}} = \frac{1 - k}{2\sqrt{k}}$$
 (2-16)

The vanishing of the second term in Eq. (14) relates finally

Ta and s:

$$|\tau_{\mathfrak{g}}| = \mathfrak{s} \, \frac{\cot \, \mathfrak{g}}{2} = \frac{\mathfrak{s} \sqrt{k}}{2} \tag{2-17}$$

Ł

where the identity $\cot^2 a = \frac{1 + \cos 2a}{1 - \cos 2a}$ was used.

CASE B. Material with Dilatancy

It is again assumed that the elastic deformations of the material vanish, but in accordance with the assumptions in [3] there will be an increase in volume associated with slip.

Retaining Eqs. (3) and (4), the material will remain rigid if the inequality (5) applies, and may slip if Eq. (6) is satisfied. In this case, the direction of the principal strain rates $\dot{\epsilon}_1$ and $\dot{\epsilon}_2$ coincide with those of the principal stresses σ_1 , σ_2 , respectively. The values of $\dot{\epsilon}_1$, $\dot{\epsilon}_2$ required by the assumptions in [3] for the case of plane strain can be found conveniently from [Ref. 4, Eq. 6] by letting the x, y-axes coincide with the principal ones, and noting that sin ϕ in the reference has the value $\frac{1-k}{1+k}$ in the symbols employed here:

$$\dot{\mathbf{e}}_{1} = \frac{\lambda}{2} \left[\frac{1-k}{1+k} = 1 \right]$$
$$\dot{\mathbf{e}}_{2} = \frac{\lambda}{2} \left[\frac{1-k}{1+k} + 1 \right]$$
(2-18)

where, similarly to Eq. (I-2), λ denotes an arbitrary, location dependent, positive quantity.

3. SOLUTIONS IN REGIONS WITH, AND WITHOUT SLIP, RESPECTIVELY,

As a preliminary to the construction of solutions satisfying the boundary conditions on the surface, it is convenient to consider, respectively, solutions in regions where either Eq. (2-5) or Eq. (2-6) is satisfied, i.e., regions without slip, and with slip, respectively.

In areas where Eq. (2-6) is satisfied, the equations of motion in Cartesian coordinates x, y with respect to the fixed origin 0, (Fig. 6), are:

$$\frac{\partial \sigma_{x}}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial \tau}{\partial y} = \rho \left[\frac{\partial u}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + v \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} \right]$$

$$\frac{\partial \tau}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial \sigma_{y}}{\partial y} = \rho \left[\frac{\partial v}{\partial t} + u \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} + v \frac{\partial v}{\partial y} \right]$$
(3-1)

where u, v are, respectively, the x and y components of the velocity, and e_x , e_x , y and τ are the stresses.

Consider an element, <u>(Fig. 5)</u>, in which the major principal stress is inclined at an angle 0 to the horizontal. In the condition of slip, Eqs. (2-4)and (2-6) give

$$\sigma_1 = -\sigma - s$$

$$\sigma_2 = -k\sigma \qquad (3-2)$$

where k and s are positive quantities. Expressing the stress components in terms of the principal stresses and of the angle 0, one obtains after substitution of (2)

$$\sigma_{x} = -\sigma \left[\frac{1+k}{2} + \frac{1-k}{2} \cos 2\theta \right] - \sin 2\theta$$

$$\sigma_{y} = -\sigma \left[\frac{1+k}{2} - \frac{1-k}{2} \cos 2\theta \right] - \sin \sin^{2}\theta$$

$$\tau = -\sigma \left[\frac{1-k}{8} \right] \sin 2\theta - \frac{6}{8} \sin 2\theta$$
(3-3)

From this point on, the two types of material described in Section 2 require separate treatment.

A. Region with Slip in the Incompressible Material

As stated in Section 2, the principal strain rates \dot{z}_1 and \dot{z}_2 are parallel to σ_1 and σ_2 ; further, from Eq. (2-7), $\dot{z}_1 \leq 0$. Introducing a new variable, the <u>positive</u> quantity \dot{z}_1 , defined by

the condition (2-8), expressing incompressibility, requires

The components of the strain rate tensor, $\dot{\epsilon}_{xx}$, $\dot{\epsilon}_{yy}$, $\dot{\epsilon}_{xy}$, can now be expressed, alternatively, in terms of $\dot{\epsilon}$ and θ , or in terms of u and v. This leads to the following relations:

$$\dot{e}_{XX} = -\dot{e} \cos 2\theta = \frac{\partial u}{\partial x}$$
 (3-6a)

$$i_{yy} = +i_{cos} 20 = \frac{\partial Y}{\partial y}$$
 (3-6b)

$$\dot{e}_{XY} = -\dot{e} \sin 2\theta = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{\partial u}{\partial y} + \frac{\partial v}{\partial x} \right]$$
 (3-6c)

At this point, use is made of dimensional considerations and of the fast that only steady-state solutions are to be determined. Stresses, velocities, strain rates, etc., can be expressed in the general form:

$$p^{n_1} y^{n_2} \rho^{n_3} s \left[\frac{x - Yt}{y}, \frac{p}{s}, \frac{p}{\rho V^2} \right]$$
(3-7)

where f means a function of the variables stated.

If the ratios
$$\frac{p}{s}$$
 and $\frac{p}{py^2}$ are considered as parameters defining the

particular physical problem, the exponents n are uniquely defined by the dimension of the expressed quantity. Therefore:

$$\sigma, \sigma_{\chi}, \sigma_{\gamma}, \tau \dots = p f(\xi)$$

$$\forall u, \forall v \dots = \frac{p}{p} f(\xi)$$

$$\forall e^{i} = \frac{p}{p} \frac{1}{\gamma} f(\xi)$$

$$\theta = f(\xi)$$

$$(3-8)$$

where

.

$$\zeta = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$$
 (3-8a)

and the functions f differ, of course, for different quantities. The derivatives of f = $f(\frac{x-Vt}{y})$ = $f(\xi)$ with respect to x, y and t are

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial x} = \frac{1}{y} \frac{df}{d\xi}$$

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial y} = -\frac{\xi}{y} \frac{df}{d\xi}$$
(3-9)
$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial \xi} = -\frac{y}{y} \frac{df}{d\xi}$$

Applying these relations to the derivatives in Eqs. (1) and (6) gives

$$\frac{d\sigma_{x}}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{d\tau}{d\xi} = -\rho V \frac{du}{d\xi} \left[1 - \frac{u}{V} + \xi \frac{v}{V} \right]$$
(3-10)
$$\frac{d\tau}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{d\sigma_{y}}{d\xi} = -\rho V \frac{dv}{d\xi} \left[1 - \frac{u}{V} + \xi \frac{v}{V} \right]$$

$$\frac{du}{d\xi} = -y\dot{e} \cos 2\theta$$

$$\xi \frac{dv}{d\xi} = -y\dot{e} \cos 2\theta \qquad (3-11)$$

$$\frac{dv}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{du}{d\xi} = -2y\dot{e} \sin 2\theta$$

The term $\stackrel{\circ}{\bullet}$ being a function of ξ which might vanish identically, the two situations $\stackrel{\circ}{\bullet} \neq 0$ and $\stackrel{\circ}{\bullet} = 0$ require separate consideration.

Case 1,
$$e \neq 0$$

Elimination of $\frac{du}{d\xi}$ and $\frac{dv}{d\xi}$ in Eqs. (11) furnishes the relation;
 $(\xi - \frac{1}{\xi}) \cos 2\theta + 2 \sin 2\theta = 0$ (3-12)

The variable ξ , defined by Eq. (8a), can be expressed by the angle \emptyset , (Fig. 6), defining the position of the element with respect to the moving front:

Substitution into Eq. (12) gives two possible values for the direction of the major principal axis

.

To obtain the stresses, one finds from the first two Eqs. (11)

$$\frac{du}{d\xi} = \xi \frac{dv}{d\xi} = 0 \qquad (3-15)$$

which permits elimination of all velocity terms from Eqs. (10).

Changing the independent variable in the resulting differential equations from (to ϕ , one obtains

$$\frac{d\sigma_x}{d\varphi} = 2\cot\varphi \frac{d\tau}{d\varphi} + \cot^2\varphi \frac{d\sigma_y}{d\varphi} \frac{d\varphi}{d\xi} = 0 \qquad (3-16)$$

Excluding the points $\emptyset = 0$, w where $\frac{d\theta}{d\xi}$ vanishes, substitution of Eqs. (3) furnishes a first order differential equation for the quantity σ_i

$$\frac{d\sigma}{d\phi} \pm 2 \frac{1-k}{1+k} \sigma \pm \frac{2s}{1+k} = 0 \qquad [\phi \neq 0, *] \qquad (3-17)$$

Its solution is

$$\sigma = C_0 \xrightarrow{\frac{1-k}{1+k}} \frac{g}{1-k} = \frac{g}{1-k} \qquad [g \neq 0, \pi] \qquad (3-18)$$

The upper or lower signs are to be selected in the same manner as in Eq. $(14)_{a}$ while C is an arbitrary constant.

The accelerations a_{y} and a_{y} , and velocities u and v can be obtained from Eqs.(1) and (10). The right hand sides of Eqs. (1) are pa_{x} and pa_{y} , respectively, and one recognizes therefore that the right hand sides of Eqs. (10) are pya_{x} and pya_{y} , respectively. Substitution of Eqs. (3) and (14) into Eqs. (10) gives therefore

$$\mathbf{a}_{\mathbf{x}} = \frac{1-k}{2\rho \mathbf{y}} \cos \theta \sin \theta \frac{d\sigma}{d\theta} = \frac{1-k}{2\rho \sqrt{x^2+y^2}} \cos \theta \frac{d\sigma}{d\theta}$$

$$\mathbf{a}_{\mathbf{y}} = \frac{1-k}{2\rho \mathbf{y}} \sin^2 \theta \frac{d\sigma}{d\theta} = \frac{1-k}{2\rho \sqrt{x^2+y^2}} \sin \theta \frac{d\sigma}{d\theta}$$
(3-19)

which are the components of a radial acceleration

$$a = \frac{1-k}{2\rho \sqrt{x}+y} \frac{d\sigma}{d\phi}$$
(3-20)

Eqs. (10) also furnish simple differential equations for u and v

$$\rho V \frac{du}{dq} (1 - \frac{u}{V} + \frac{v}{V} \cot q) = \frac{1 - k}{2} \cot q \frac{d\sigma}{dq}$$

$$\rho V \frac{dv}{dq} (1 - \frac{u}{V} + \frac{v}{V} \cot q) = \frac{1 - k}{2} - \frac{d\sigma}{dq}$$
(3-21)

For any wedge shaped region, θ_0 to θ_1 , these equations define the velocities in terms of those at one side, say θ_0 . The fact that the acceleration is purely radial suggests introduction of polar velocities u_r and u_q . One then finds two separate equations

$$u_{\mathbf{y}} = -\frac{du_{\mathbf{y}}}{dg}$$

$$\left[\frac{d^2 u_{\mathbf{y}}}{dg^2} + u_{\mathbf{y}}\right] \quad (V \sin g + u_{\mathbf{y}}) = -\frac{1-k}{2\rho} \frac{d\tau}{dg}$$
(3-22)

2

The fact that the term (V sin $\emptyset + u_{\emptyset}$) may vanish indicates two distinct ranges of solutions. If the velocities u and v are small, $\frac{u}{V} \ll 1$ and $\frac{v}{V} \ll 1$, Eqs. (21) may be solved directly:

$$u(\emptyset) = \frac{1-k}{2\rho V} \int_{0}^{\emptyset} \cot \emptyset \frac{d\sigma}{d\theta} d\theta + u(\emptyset_{0})$$

$$(3-23)$$

$$v(\emptyset) = \frac{1-k}{2\rho V} [\sigma(\emptyset) - \sigma(\emptyset_{0})] + v(\emptyset_{0})$$

Case 2, e = 0.

If the conditions (2) concerning the stresses are satisfied, but $\dot{e} = 0$, the region is on the verge of slip. In this case, Eqs. (11) give $\frac{du}{d\xi} = \frac{dv}{d\xi} = 0$, and the right hand sides of Eqs. (10) vanish, leaving the equations of static equilibrium

$$\frac{d\sigma_x}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{d\tau}{d\xi} = 0$$

$$\frac{d\tau}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{d\sigma_y}{d\xi} = 0$$
(3-24)

Substitution of Eqs. (3) furnishes two non-linear simultaneous differential equations for σ and θ

$$\left[\frac{1-k}{2}(\xi \sin 2\theta - \cos 2\theta) - \frac{1+k}{2}\right] \frac{d\sigma}{d\xi} + \left[\xi \cos 2\theta + \sin 2\theta\right][\sigma(1-k) + s] \frac{d\theta}{d\xi} = 0$$

$$\left[\frac{1-k}{2}(\sin 2\theta + \xi \cos 2\theta) - \xi \frac{1+k}{2}\right] \frac{d\sigma}{d\xi} + \left[\cos 2\theta - \xi \sin 2\theta\right] \left[\sigma(1-k) + s\right] \frac{d\theta}{d\xi} = 0$$
(3-25)

These equations can be separated, giving

$$\frac{d\sigma}{d\xi} = 0$$

$$[\sigma(1-k) + s] \frac{d\theta}{d\xi} = 0$$
(3-26)

unless the determinant

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1-k}{2} (\xi \sin 2\theta - \cos 2\theta) - \frac{1+k}{2} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \xi \cos 2\theta + \sin 2\theta \end{bmatrix}$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1-k}{2} (\sin 2\theta + \xi \cos 2\theta) - \xi \frac{1+k}{2} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \cos 2\theta - \xi \sin 2\theta \end{bmatrix}$$
(3-27)

vanishes.

If the determinant does not vanish, the second Eq. (26) gives $\frac{d\theta}{d\xi} = 0$, because , by definition the term $[\sigma(1-k) + s] > 0$. One obtains therefore the obvious, yet important, solution:*)

Consider next the singular case when the determinant (27) vanishes. Expanding and noting Eq. (13), one finds:

.

^{*)} Eqs. (28) describe a region of uniform stress, the stresses satisfying the slip condition (2).

where the angle y is defined by

$$\cos 2\gamma = \frac{1-k}{1+k}$$
(3-30)

Substitution of Eq. (29) into Eq. (25) finally gives

$$\frac{d\sigma}{d\phi} + \frac{1-k}{\sqrt{k}} \phi \pm \frac{\phi}{\sqrt{k}} = 0$$
(3-31)

and

$$\sigma = C_0 = \frac{1-k}{\sqrt{k}} d = \frac{a}{1-k}$$
 (3-32)

Except for the value of the exponent, this result and Eq. (18) are similar. The solution (32) satisfies static equilibrium and is the one obtained in the classical static problem [Ref. 2].

B. Material with Dilatancy.

The components of the strain rate tensor, \dot{e}_{xx} , \dot{e}_{yy} and \dot{e}_{xy} can be expressed in terms of the principal strains, and therefore from Eq.(2-18) by the arbitrary function λ . Proceeding as in Section A., one finds that Eqs. (10) remain valid, but in lieu of Eqs. (11) one finds

$$\frac{du}{d\xi} = -\frac{\lambda y}{2} \cos 2\theta + \frac{\lambda y}{2} \frac{1-k}{1+k}$$

$$\xi \frac{dv}{d\xi} = -\frac{\lambda y}{2} \cos 2\theta - \frac{\lambda y}{2} \frac{1-k}{1+k}$$

$$\frac{dv}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{du}{d\xi} = -\lambda y \sin 2\theta \qquad (3-33)$$

Elimination of (λy) furnishes the relation

$$(\frac{1}{\xi} - \xi) \cos 2\theta - 2 \sin 2\theta + \frac{1-k}{1+k}(\xi + \frac{1}{\xi}) = 0$$

and after substitution of Eq. (13) one finds

where γ has the value defined in Eq. (30). Proceeding by substitution of Eqs. (3) into Eqs. (10), one obtains a set of two simultaneous non-homogeneous linear equations in $\frac{d\sigma}{d\xi}$ and $\frac{d\theta}{d\xi}$:

$$\begin{bmatrix} \frac{1-k}{2}(\xi \sin 2\theta - \cos 2\theta) - \frac{1+k}{2} \end{bmatrix} \frac{d\sigma}{d\xi} + \begin{bmatrix} \xi \cos 2\theta + \sin 2\theta \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \sigma(1-k) + s \end{bmatrix} \frac{d\theta}{d\xi} = -\rho V \frac{dw}{d\xi}(1 - \frac{u}{V} + \xi \frac{v}{V}) \\ \begin{bmatrix} \frac{1-k}{2}(\sin 2\theta + \xi \cos 2\theta) - \xi \frac{1+k}{2} \end{bmatrix} \frac{d\sigma}{d\xi} + \begin{bmatrix} \cos 2\theta - \xi \sin 2\theta \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \sigma(1-k) + s \end{bmatrix} \frac{d\theta}{d\xi} = -\rho V \frac{dv}{d\xi}(1 - \frac{u}{V} + \xi \frac{v}{V}) \\ (3-35) \end{bmatrix}$$

Observing that the value θ given by Eq. (34) is just the one for which the determinant (27) of the coefficients of the above equations vanishes, one must conclude that these equations have solutions only if a determinant formed by the coefficients of $\frac{d\theta}{d\xi}$ and by the right hand sides vanishes. Ignoring trivial factors, it is necessary that

$$(V - u + \xi v)$$

 $\xi \cos 2\theta + \sin 2\theta \quad \frac{du}{d\xi} = 0$
 $\cos 2\theta - \xi \sin 2\theta \quad \frac{dv}{d\xi}$ (3-36)

for $\theta = \emptyset + \gamma$. The determinant vanishes if $\emptyset = 0$ or π (which are trivial roots) or if $\lambda = 0$. The factor $V - u + \xi v$ can also vanish, giving a velocity distribution $u = V_{0}, v = 0$, which in turn again leads to $\lambda = 0$. One finds therefore that the only possible motion occurs without slip. The velocities must be constant

$$u = constant$$
 $v = constant$ (3-37)

while the stresses satisfy the equations of equilibrium, and are therefore the stresses for the static problems treated in $\{2\}$ and derived above in Eq. (32).

C. Regions without Slip.

In locations without slip, when the inequality (2-5) is satisfied, the two materials considered may be treated jointly. If no slip occurs, the velocities u and v in Eqs. (1,10) are necessarily constants, such that their derivatives vanish, and one is left with the equation of equilibrium

$$\frac{d\sigma_x}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{d\tau}{d\xi} = 0$$

$$\frac{d\tau}{d\xi} - \xi \frac{d\sigma_y}{d\xi} = 0$$
(3-38)

In analogy with the solution in [2] for the static case, the construction of solutions in the present problem will involve the matching of sectors with and without slip, (Fig. 7). Prior to undertaking the matching of sectors, solutions applicable to the sectors without slip must therefore be obtained. The problem to be studied concerns the possible states of equilibrium in wedges of arbitrary angles β_{\pm} (Fig. 8a or b), loaded on the horizontal surface by a normal load p; on the inclined face, matching with the solution in the region with slip leads +p two conditions:

a.) The major principal stress must have the direction γ required by the solution in A or B above.

b.) The principal stresses at the boundary must satisfy the slip conditions Eq. (2-6).

However, there is one additional condition.

c.) Among the solutions of Eqs. (38) only those are acceptable which satisfy, in addition, the inequality (2-3), which limits the possible state of stress in the Coulomb material.

20

Eqs. (38) can be satisfied by expressing the stresses in the usual manner by an Airy stress-function F. In the absence of a compatibility equation, there is no further condition on $P(\xi)$, and it is left arbitrary. In these circumstances, families of solutions satisfying all requirements exist, at least for certain ranges of β .

The multitude of solutions can be restricted by noting that the assumption of an elastically undeformable material was introduced because, in case of slip, for sufficiently large values of E and G, there will be important situations where the elastic deformations can be expected to be small versus the slip deformations. However, in regions without slip, the elastic deformations ought not to be ignored because they are not small versus the (non-existent) slip deformations. Retaining the elastic deformations, the acceleration terms on the right hand side of Eqs. (10) remain, and an additional condition expressing elastic compatibility applies. The appropriate differential equations which contain the velocity V as parameter, would be those of reference [1], to be applied to a wedge, (Fig. 8a, b), in lieu of the half space. However, having ignored the elastic terms required for wave propagation in the slip region, the analysis here is restricted to values

For the present purpose, it suffices therefore to study the solutions of the elastic problem for the limiting case $V \neq 0$. In this case, the acceleration terms vanish again, such that the equations of equilibrium remain valid; however, the compatibility equation has still to be satisfied. All stresses being functions of $\xi = \frac{X}{Y}$, the latter becomes

$$\left[\frac{d^2}{d\xi^2} + \frac{d}{d\xi}(\xi^2 \frac{d}{d\xi})\right](e_{\mathbf{x}} + e_{\mathbf{y}}) = 0 \qquad (3-40)$$

The solution of Eqs. (38 and 40) subject to the boundary conditions a.) and b.) above is routine, but contains three parameters β , k, and s. Having obtained the solution, it remains to be determined for what range of the parameters condition c.) above is satisfied. This complicates the presentation appreciably and the entire matter is therefore relegated to Appendix A; only pertinent conclusions are listed below:

1. For the "incompressible" material, when at the inclined face of the wedge $\gamma = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$, it was found that solutions satisfying all conditions (a, b, and c) exist in the range

$$\frac{\pi}{4} \leq \beta \leq \frac{3}{4} \pi \qquad (3-41)$$

provided the directions of the major principal stress is as shown in (Fig. 9a or b), i. e., when σ_i makes the angle $\frac{\pi}{4} + \beta$ with the horizontal side of the wedge. For this orientation of the major principal stress, no solution exists for other angles, just one solution exists for each combination of k and s. The value of ε on the inclined face of the wedge is given in Eq. (A-35). For the wedge angles $\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}$ and $\frac{3\pi}{4}$, the solutions represent uniform states of stress, and are of the type previously found, Eq. (28), for the special case $\dot{\varepsilon} = 0$.

2. For the "incompressible" material, similar solutions exist if the direction of the major principal stress with the horizontal is $(\beta - \frac{\pi}{4})$, (Fig. 10a, b), but only if

$$\beta = \frac{\pi}{4} \quad \text{or} \quad \beta = \frac{3\pi}{4} \tag{3-42}$$

For these two values of β , a solution exists for any combination of k and s. These solutions represent states of uniform stress, and are of the type previously found in Eq. (28).

22

3. In part A of this section, under Case 2, a solution without slip with a non-uniform state of stress, Eqs. (29 to 32), has been developed for the "incompressible" material. In view of our present reasoning, the compatibility condition (40) should be satisfied in a region without slip. The solution Eqs. (29 to 32) must, therefore, be checked in this respect. Not unexpectedly, one finds that compatibility is violated, such that this solution will not be considered further.

4. In the case of the material with dilatancy when the angle $\gamma(\underline{s})$ satisfies the equation $\cos 2\gamma = \frac{1-k}{1+k}$, solutions also exist for ranges of wedge angles \underline{s} . The details are not presented, for reasons discussed in Section 5 where the material with dilatancy is discussed.

5. For completeness sake, the possibility of regions of no slip between two regions with slip has been considered, because this possibility would permit geometries different from (Fig. 7). Buch regions exist, provided $g = \frac{\pi}{2}$. The solutions are uniform states of stress, covered by Eq. (28). (The situation, however, can not be utilized in the construction of sclutions.)

6. It is of interest to know for what values of p_{*} and up to what values of p_{*} elastic solutions for the half space exist without slip_{*} i. e., solutions where the inequality (2-3) is satisfied everywhere. Eqs. (38, 40) apply again with appropriate boundary conditions at g = 0, π_{*} (Fig. 12)_{*} and are considered in Appendix A.

If there is no cohesion, s = 0, no solution satisfying Eq. (2-3) exists for $p \neq 0$.

However, if $s \neq 0$, an unusual situation occurs. The solutions of the differential equations for the stresses satisfying the boundary condition on the

surface are not unique, as a state of uniform horizontal stress σ_{g} = constant can be added to any solution one may find. This arbitrary horizontal stress enters the condition for slip, Eq. (2-3), and the value of p up to which no slip occurs depends on the assumed intensity of the horizontal state of stress. There is, however, a most "beneficial" state for which the load p becomes a maximum. This "distinguished solution" defines the value of p above which solutions without slip can not possibly exist. A plot of these critical values of p vs. k is given in Appendix A, (Fig. A.4).

4. SOLUTIONS FOR THE "INCOMPRESSIBLE" MATERIAL.

a. Construction of Solutions.

In this section, the solutions applying for the "incompressible" material, Case A in Section 2, will be obtained. The available ingredients are:

1. A solution in a region with slip, treated under A, Case 1, in the previous section. It was found that in such a region, the major principal stress makes an angle $\pm \frac{\pi}{4}$ with the position vector \emptyset , Eq. (3-14), while ε is given by Eq. (3-18). It will be seen that the case of the lower sign, <u>(Fig. 13)</u>, will be used. In this case

$$\sigma = Ce^{+2} \frac{1-k}{1+k} = \frac{e}{1-k}$$
(4-1)

where C is an open but positive constant. The equation indicates that σ increases with increasing values of ϕ .

2. Of solutions without slip obtained under A, Case 2 in Section 3, only the ones defined by Eq. (3-28)

representing a state of uniform stress can be considered. The other solution, Eqs. (3-29 to 32) is not to be used, for reasons stated in Section 3 under C, item 3. Solutions of the type of Eq. (2) will be used for 45° wedges as shown in (Fig. 14a, b). In (Fig. 14a), the major principal stress is inclined at $\theta = \frac{\pi}{2}$, while in (Fig. 14b) the inclination is $\theta = 0$.

3. Additional solutions without slip in wedge shaped regions are described in Section 3 under C, item 1. Of interest are solutions for wedges $\frac{\pi}{4} \le g < \frac{3\pi}{4}$; (Fig. 15). Let us now consider the problem of a step load progressing with velocity V_{s} (Fig. 2), for material properties k and s, for various values of the load, starting with small values of $\frac{p}{s}$. For sufficiently small values of this ratio, it has been shown in Appendix A that (elastic) solutions without slip exist, provided that p is less than a critical value p_{s} , given in (Fig. A-4). As pointed out in Section 3 under C, item 6, the solutions are not even unique, i. e., there are families of solutions if $p < p_{s}$, but there is just one if $p = p_{s}$. The critical value p_{s} is 2s to 3s, i. e., at an uninterestingly low level of stress.

When constructing solutions with slip, it is clear that solution 1. above is insufficient to satisfy the condition at either the loaded or the free surface, because the directions of the principal stresses at the surface cannot be at angles $\pm \frac{\pi}{4}$ to a surface. Transition regions without slip are necessary as indicated in (Fig. 7).

The solutions 1, 2 and 3 above can be combined, (Fig. 16), to form a continuous solution for the half space, consisting of a non-slip wedge of angle $\frac{\pi}{4} \leq \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$ on the loaded side, a non-slip wedge of angle $\frac{\pi}{4}$ on the unloaded side, and an interior wedge of angle $(\frac{3\pi}{4} - \beta)$ in which slip occurs.

Consider first the case $\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}$, such that slip occurs in a 90° wedge. Under the load, the state of stress, (Fig. 14a), is uniform, the major principal stress being vertical; In this range

$$\frac{3\pi}{4} \leq \phi \leq \pi \qquad \phi = p - a \qquad \phi = \frac{\pi}{2} \qquad (4-3)$$

In the adjoining sector with slip, the major principal stress makes therefore

the angle $-\frac{\pi}{4}$ with the position vector; obtaining the value of C in Eq. (1) by matching the values of σ at $\theta = \frac{3\pi}{4}$, one finds

$$\frac{w}{4} \leq \emptyset \leq \frac{3w}{4}, \quad \varphi = (p + \frac{ks}{1-k})e^{-2} \frac{1-k}{1+k}(\frac{3w}{4} - \emptyset) = \frac{s}{1-k} \quad (k-k)$$

As the direction of the major principal stress in the region $\emptyset \leq \frac{\pi}{4}$ must match the direction in the slip region, σ_1 must be horizontal, such that (Fig. 14b) applies, and one finds that the solution described requires a vertical pressure at $\emptyset = 0$:

$$p_0 = k(p + \frac{ks}{1-k})e^{-\frac{1-k}{1+k}} = \frac{ks}{1-k}$$
 (4-5)

The surface at $\emptyset = 0$ is, however, a free surface, where the pressure should vanish, $p_0 = 0$. Solving Eq. (5) for the value $p \equiv p_L$ for which $p_0 = 0$, one obtains

$$P_{L} = \frac{a}{1-k} \left[e^{\frac{1-k}{1+k}} = k \right]$$
(4-6)

such that a steady state solution for the specific value $p = p_L$ has been obtained. The subscript L has been selected because this value represents a limiting situation, as will be recognized later.

One could now proceed to vary the angle \$ in <u>(Fig. 16)</u> and try to obtain solutions for values $p \neq p_L$. However, the presence of cohesion masks the true state of affairs, and as a first step only the case s = 0 will be considered. In this case, Eqs. (1, 4, 5) retain the exponential terms on the right hand side only, and Eq. (6) gives $p_L = 0$, i. e., only a trivial solution, for p = 0, has been determined.

If one uses different angles β in (Fig. 16) on the loaded side, one again finds only trivial solutions p = 0, as is easily confirmed. The relation between p and σ on the inclined face for the wedge, (Fig. 15), is

$$\mathbf{s} = \frac{2p (1-\cos 2\beta) - s(1-\cos 2\beta + \sin 2\beta - 2\beta \cos 2\beta)}{(1+k) (1-\cos 2\beta) + (1-k) (\sin 2\beta - 2\beta \cos 2\beta)}$$
(4-7)

When s = 0, the value of σ at the inclined face is therefore proportional to p; matching of the solution (1) gives C, and the stress σ at $\emptyset = \frac{\pi}{4}$, both proportional to p. This is to be matched with the 45° wedge shown in (Fig. 14b). If s = 0, and the stress at $\emptyset = 0$ vanishes, the stress σ in this wedge necessarily vanishes, and p must also vanish.

There is, therefore, for s = 0, no solution for the boundary value problem formulated, i. e., for a finite value of p behind the moving front, and no pressure ahead of the front. From a purely mathematical point of view, this is connected with the fact that the equations are hyperbolic, and daving prescribed conditions on one side, one cannot simultaneously prescribe conditions on the other. However, the physical problem must have a solution - there must be a response - if a pressure wave is applied to the half-space. The mathematical and physical concepts can be reconciled, by alloving for the possibility of particles of the material being expelled from the unloaded surface ahead of the pressure front. It is reasoned, that the non-existence of solutions of the problem for certain applied loads in the formulation used so far indicates that the body cannot exist under these loads, and will disintegrate. The process of disintegration has been studied for a simple equivalent situation in Appendix B on a mechanical model exhibiting Coulomb properties. A mechanism is demonstrated which expelsi particles on an unloaded surface, the momentum of the particles providing a reactive pressure required to obtain a solution in the interior of the body.

In this revised situation, regardless of the value of s. Eqs. (3. 4) represent

28

a solution of the steady state problem for $p \ge p_L$, but a reactive pressure according to Eq. (5) is exerted by particles expelled from the surface ahead of the pressure front p.

Continuing the discussion for s = 0, the limit $p_L = 0$, and the solution Eqs. (4, 5) applies for all values of p. However, it is not the only solution. Varying the angle \$ of the non-slip region in (Fig. 16), other solutions can be obtained. The value of e at $\phi = \pi - \beta$ follows from Eq. (7) for s = 0:

$$\sigma(\pi - \beta) = \frac{2p (1 - \cos 2\beta)}{(1 + k) (1 - \cos 2\beta) + (1 - k) (\sin 2\beta - 2\beta \cos 2\beta)}$$
(4-8)

In the adjoining slip region σ is given by Eq. (1),where C is obtained by matching values at $\emptyset = \pi - \beta$. In the non-slip region, $0 < \emptyset \leq \frac{\pi}{5}$, the value of σ is constant, and one finds

$$\sigma(0) = \sigma(\pi - \beta) e^{-2} \frac{1-k}{1+k} \left(\frac{3\pi}{4} - \beta\right)$$
(4-9)

The required reactive pressure to be exerted by expelled particles at g = 0 becomes

$$p_{o} = k\sigma(0) = k\sigma(\pi - \beta) e^{-2} \frac{1-k}{1+k} \left(\frac{3\pi}{4} - \beta\right)$$
 (4-10)

In addition to the solution for $\beta = 45^{\circ}$ found first, there exists therefore a whole family of solutions for $\frac{\pi}{4} \leq \beta \leq \frac{3\pi}{4}$. All these solutions are mathematically unobjectionable; this lack of uniqueness in steady-state problems was discussed in the introduction and is nothing unusual.

Comparing the possible solutions for various angles g_0 (Fig. 16), it is seen that the one for $g = 45^\circ$ where slip occurs in a 90^{\oplus} wedge has distinctive properties, and it will be called the "principal solution". Among all solutions for a given value of the applied pressure p, it requires the smallest pressure p_0 exerted by the particles expelled on the free surface. To demonstrate this consider (Fig. 17). It shows the values of σ for the "principal solution" as function of g plotted as Curve I; in the range $\frac{\pi}{4} < g < \frac{3\pi}{4}$ the curve decays exponentially as given by Eq. (4), while the remainder is horizontal. Curve II in (Fig. 17) is the locus of the values $\sigma(\pi - \beta)$ according to Eq. (8), i. e., the value of σ at the interface of the slip and non-slip regions. The end points of the curve are unity and $\frac{1}{k}$ respectively, and it has a minimum at $\beta = \frac{\pi}{2}$, as can be found by differentiation of Eq. (8). One can easily demonstrate that between $\frac{\pi}{4}$ and $\frac{3\pi}{4}$ Curve II is always above Curve I, and between $\frac{\pi}{4}$ and $\frac{\pi}{2}$ the slope of Curve I is always steeper (downward) than that of Curve II.

Curve III indicates the situation for an intermediate value of §. At the interface $\emptyset = (\pi - \beta)$ the value of g is defined by point C; the value g then decreases exponentially, i. e., the decay curve C-D is a portion C^{1}_{-D} of the curve A B displaced horizontally, such that the final value at the surface, g(0), and $p_{-} \equiv kg(0)$ is necessarily larger than for the "principal solution".

In the general case, when cohesion does not vanish, the situation is more complicated. For low pressures, $p < p_s$, there are elastic solutions without slip anywhere; for $p \ge p_L$ there is the "principal solution", requiring disintegration at the free surface if $p > p_L$, while for $p = p_L$ no disintegration occurs. (Fig. 18) shows a plot of p_s and p_L versus k, indicating that everywhere $p_L > p_s$. There is, therefore, a gap between the levels of p_s and p_L where neither the elastic nor the "principal solution" applies. For such values of p solutions can be constructed by utilizing wedge angles $\beta > \frac{\pi}{4}$, (Fig. 16). If $s \neq 0$ the Curve II, (Fig. 17), describing σ at the inclined face is modified, but the general situation remains
similar, such that for any value $p > p > p_s$, a value of \$ exists for which p_q given by Eq. (10) will vanish. In other words, in the range

$$p > p > p$$

$$L \qquad (4-11)$$

the Eqs. (8, 9, and 10) and the condition $p_0 = 0$ define a "principal solution" in which slip occurs in the range $\frac{\pi}{4} < \emptyset < \pi - \beta$, where $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$, (Fig. 16). For this solution the pressure on the surface ahead of the wave vanishes such that no disintegration occurs. (It would also be possible to find solutions in this range where $p_0 > 0$, requiring disintegration. Such solutions are not considered, because a "principal solution" with $p_0 = 0$ exists.)

The method of selecting the "principal solution" is not very satisfactory as intuitive reasoning has to be employed. More definite conclusions showing that these solutions are the ones approached in transient cases after a long time, vould require consideration of the starting conditions, which would pose a major yet unsolved problem. As an alternative, one might study the stability of the various solutions against perturbations. This might permit elimination of some excess solutions, but such an approach might not be successful. Stability considerations are unable to resolve the lack of uniqueness in the elastic colutions for $p < p_{-}$.

An additional point is worth discussing and illustrates the inherent complexities of the type of problem considered. (Fig. 18) shows plots of p_{e} and p_{L}^{e} and also of the value of a static load p_{p} which can be supported by a half space according to the classical analysis by Prandtl [2]. It is seen that $p_{p} > p_{L}^{e}$ such that the present paper contains in the limit $V + 0_{e}$ solutions where steady-state motion occurs at pressure levels below p_{p} (where equilibrium is possible). It is outside the province of this paper to investigate if this indicates an instability of the static solution [2] for the material considered

31

here or not. It is important, however, to point out that the fact that the limit V + 0 of the present solution does not give the static situation is not due to a mathematical error. In the static case, when the load $p = p_p$ is applied, slip must occur in some locations before the state of equilibrium is reached. If the load is moved with a velocity V, however.small, slip has to occur continuously, and a slipless solution at the level $p = p_p$ is therefore not possible. The dynamic solution for V + 0 does not approach the static solution.

b. Discussion of Strains and Accelerations due to the "Principal Solution"

In the preceding subsection (a) solutions with alip have been obtained covering the range of pressures, $p > p_s$, where p_s defines the limit up to which elastic solutions without alip exist. If cohesion is present, $s \neq 0$, then there is a narrow range $p_s where the "principal solution." selected involves$ slip but does not require surface disintegration ahead of the pressure pulse. For $larger pressures, <math>p > p_L$, solutions exist only with slip and surface disintegration, the "principal solution" being the one with the least reactive pressure due to expelled particles.

It is naturally of interest to discuss the magnitude of accelerations and strains associated with the principal solutions. For these quantities, there being only small, quantitative differences between the ranges $p < p_L$ and $p > p_L^{0}$ only the latter will be considered.

A quantity of interest is the total permanent strain produced at any point due to the passing of the shock wave on the surface. This strain gives an indication of the deformation to which a target, say a cylindrical shell, $(Fig. 19)_{,}$ would be subjected if the presence of the target would not affect the force field[®]). To obtain the total strain, the strain rates at the target at depth y must be obtained, and integrated with respect to time. Substituting Eq. (3-23) into Eq. (3-11) and noting that the angle Θ in the solution employed is defined by Eq. (3-14) with the lower sign, one finds

$$\dot{\bullet} = \frac{1-k}{4\sqrt{2}V_{y}} \frac{d\sigma}{d\phi}$$
(4-12)

This expression applies in the slip region $\frac{\pi}{h} \leq \mathcal{G} \leq \frac{3\pi}{h}$. The value of \mathcal{C} is

[&]quot;) Whether or not the target affects the free field substantially or not depends on relative stiffness, but little is known about the matter at present.

given by Eq. (4),

$$\frac{d\sigma}{d\phi} = 2(p \frac{1-k}{1+k} + \frac{sk}{1+k}) e^{-2} \frac{1-k}{1+k} (\frac{3\pi}{4} - \phi) \qquad (4-13)$$

which permits the determination of the strain rates $\dot{\epsilon}_{xx}$, $\dot{\epsilon}_{yy}$ and $\dot{\epsilon}_{xy}$ from Eqs. (3-6).

To integrate the resulting expression with respect to time, it is noted that

$$dt = \frac{y}{V \sin^2 g} dg \qquad (4-14)$$

Hence

$$-\epsilon_{x} = \epsilon_{y} = \int \epsilon_{y} dt = 2A \int_{\frac{1}{4}}^{\frac{3\pi}{4}} e^{2\frac{1-k}{1+k}\theta} \cot \theta d\theta$$

$$\epsilon_{xy} = \int \epsilon_{xy} dt = -A \int_{\frac{\pi}{4}}^{\frac{3\pi}{4}} (1 - \cot^{2}\theta) e^{2\frac{1-k}{1+k}\theta} d\theta$$
(4-15)

where

$$A = \frac{1-k}{2\rho V^2} \left(p \, \frac{1-k}{1+k} + \frac{sk}{1+k} \right) e^{-\frac{3\pi(1-k)}{2} (1+k)}$$
(4-16)

The limits in the above integrals are those of the slip region $\frac{\pi}{4} < \emptyset < \frac{3\pi}{4}$. The nature of the integrals requires numerical integration. Another quantity of interest is the acceleration history. The accelerations in the non-slip regions, (Fig. 19), vanish; in the slip region, $\frac{\pi}{4} \le \emptyset \le \frac{3\pi}{4}$, Eq. (3-20) defines the radial acceleration. Using Eq. (13)

$$a = \frac{1-k}{\rho / x^{2} + y^{2}} \left(p \frac{1-k}{1+k} + \frac{sk}{1+k} \right) exp \left\{ -\frac{1-k}{1+k} \left[\frac{3\pi}{2} - 2\cot^{-1}(\frac{\pi}{y}) \right] \right\}$$
(4-17)

Example: The physical meaning of these results is best discussed for a typical case. We select $k = \frac{1}{3}$ and no cohesion, s = 0. Using Eqs. (15) to compute

the permanent strains, one finds the principal permanent strains

$$c_{1,2} \simeq \pm 0.111 \frac{p}{\rho V^2}$$
 (a)

the direction being defined by $\theta \ge 0.5$. To interpret the result it will be compared with the magnitude of elastic strains which are of the order $\frac{P}{R}$. Noting the expression for the velocity of P-waves in an elastic medium $d_p^2 = \frac{E(1-v)}{\rho(1+v)(1-2v)}$. Eq. (a) may be written

$$\epsilon_{1,2} \simeq \pm \frac{p}{E} \left[\frac{e_p^2}{10V^2} \right]$$
 (b)

Due to the basic assumptions on which this paper is based, Y must be small versus c , such that the term in parentheses is much larger than unity. The permanent strain is, therefore, much larger than elastic strains at this stress level.

Eq. (b) also permits an estimate of the range of applicability of the present theory, which ignores elastic strains: It should be applicable as long as the slip strains, Eq. (b), are appreciably larger than elastic ones, $\frac{\sqrt{p}}{E}$. This condition is reasonably satisfied up to Mach numbers $\frac{V}{d_p} < 0.2$, and the theory presented will therefore be applicable up to such values of $\frac{V}{d_p}$.

The value of the radial acceleration a, given by Eq. (17) is plotted in (Fig. 20). The acceleration a vanishes if $\left|\frac{X}{Y}\right| > 1$; its maximum value in the range $\left|\frac{X}{Y}\right| \le 1$ is

$$\max = 20.24 \frac{p}{\rho y}$$
 (c)

For comparison purposes one can express ρ in terms of the velocity of elastic shear waves $\mathfrak{C}_{\underline{a}}$ and of the modulus of rigidity, $G_{\underline{a}}$

$$\max a \sim 0.24 \frac{d_a^2 p}{Qy} \qquad (d)$$

This value may be compared with the acceleration due to a step wave in the elastic case, which can be obtained from the results in Ref. [1]. Using the curve in Fig. 5 of this paper, the effect of a step wave can be found by integration. It is seen that the acceleration given by Eq. (d) is of equal magnitude as the elastic one for $M_T = 0.5$ which corresponds to $\frac{V}{C_p} = 0.25$. As the accelerations in the elastic case decrease with the fourth power of V, the present solution gives again substantially larger values than [Ref. 1] provided $\frac{V}{C} < 0.2$.

It is important to note that the accelerations do not depend on the velocity V, but that the total strains are proportional to V^{-2} . The independence of a is due to the fact that the accelerations are solely determined by the stress field, by virtue of Eqs. (3-1), and the velocity V does not explicitly appear in these equations. To find strain rates and strains, one and two integrations, respectively, with respect to time are required. Because of Eq. (14), each such integration introduces a factor $\frac{1}{V}$, explaining the fact that the strains are proportional to V^{-2} .

The above comparison of effects permits an interesting prediction for the range of larger Mach numbers, $\frac{V}{c_p} > 0.2$, for a material having combined elastic and Coulomb-slip properties. While for low Mach numbers, the slip effects are much larger than the elastic ones, this is not the case for larger values of $\frac{V}{c_p}$. For such values, the occurrence of slip will not change the order of magnitude of acceleration and strains found by a purely elastic analysis ignoring slip. One can understand this conclusion by noting that for large values of V, the slip stage lasts only a short time such that displacements due to slip have only little time to develop, and will remain of the same magnitude as the elastic ones.

Another prediction for results at larger Mach numbers concerns the disintegration of the surface ahead of the pressure wave. This effect will occur also at larger Mach numbers, but of course only for sub-seismic velocities. ٠

5. THE MATERIAL WITH DILATANCY.

For this material a solution has been obtained in Section 3 under B₃ where the direction of the major principal stress makes an angle $\pm \gamma$ with the radial, (Fig. 21), where

$$\cos 2\gamma = \frac{1-k}{1+k}$$
(5-1)

This solution could be matched with regions of uniform stress if the angles are selected as shown in (Fig. 22). One can then find a value $p \equiv p_p$ where the surface ahead is a free surface, the solution agreeing with the static one found by Prandtl [2]. For larger values of the load, $p > p_p$, one obtains a solution requiring a pressure p_0 ahead of the pressure front, p_0 being supplied again by the disintegration of the surface.

One could further investigate if solutions exist for wedges without slip at angles other than $90^{\circ} - \gamma$ and γ , utilised in <u>(Fig. 22)</u>. This investigation has not been made for reasons explained hereafter.

In Section 3 under C, it was concluded that in regions without slip the equations of electic compatibility should be satisfied, such that the solutions found in this paper would apply for an actual elastic-Coulomb material in the limit when E and G are large. The fact that elastic deformation in areas where slip occurs are neglected in the present paper is defensible as long as the slip deformations are large versus the elastic ones. This argument, unfortunately, does not apply for the solutions found in Section 3 under B, because it was found that the solution requires $\lambda \equiv 0$, and according to Eq. (3-33) all strains and deformations vanish. In these circumstances ignoring of the elastic deformations is not

38

justified") if one desires, as we do, to obtain a solution which applies to a material having elastic-Coulomb properties.

In these circumstances, it was decided not to pursue all the details of the possible solutions, as was done in Section 4 for the alternative material. It would be unreasonable to waste effort on a solution because all deformations vanish and one obtains in the end rather trivial results: All accelerations and the free field strains (corresponding to Eq. (4-15) for the other material) vanish, the only non-vanishing results concern stresses.

For materials with Dilatancy an analysis including elastic deformations is necessary, and is planned for the future. Incidentally, one can easily understand that the coupling of slip and volume expansion in Eqs. (2-9) requires that a meaningful analysis must retain the effects of elastic volume changes.

^{•)} In order to avoid misunderstandings, it should be stressed that the above objection to ignoring elastic effects only applies in the dynamic problem studied here. The objection does not apply in a static case, treated by Frandtl [2], and the above reasoning should not be misconstrued into an objection to the latter solution.

6. SUMMARY OF CONCLUSIONS

The possibility of steady-state solutions with slip has been investigated when the half-space is loaded by a moving step load, (Fig. 2). Restricting the study to low Mach numbers, the elastic deformations were neglected in the slip regions. Two materials were considered; both follow the Coulomb rule, defining the stresses at slip, but have different flow rules.

One material is assumed to remain constant in volume during slip, while the other, using the concepts of Drucker and Prager [2] exhibits Dilatancy. For the latter material only unsatisfactory results are obtained, because elastic deformations were neglected. For the other material, the results obtained are expected to be valid up to Mach numbers $\frac{V}{o_n} \sim 0.2$.

A major finding of the present study is the recognition that for pressures p above a critical value, disintegration of the surface ahead of the pressure wave must occur, producing a precursor of dust particles. The mechanism of the disintegration has been studied on a mechanical model, and it has been shown that elements in a boundary layer near the free surface will be accelerated upward and finally expelled, (Fig. 23). This manner of disintegration occurs for both types of materials considered, and is expected to occur beyond the range $\frac{V}{\frac{1}{2}} \leq 0.2$ of the present study, but only for subseismic velocities V.

Detailed results for the material without volume change during slip are presented in Section 4, obtaining stresses, accelerations and permanent strains. It is demonstrated (Section 4.b) that accelerations and permanent strains, in the range $\frac{V}{C_p} \approx 0.2$, are substantially larger than the corresponding quantities in an elastic medium when no slip occurs. The results can be utilized to study the equivalent problem for a locking medium having Coulomb properties behind the locking front. Such an investigation is under way. -

For the material with Dilatancy only stresses can be obtained as the analysis degenerates and accelerations and strains are found to vanish. To obtain meaningful results elastic effects must be retained.

APPENDIX A

STATIC, ELASTIC SOLUTIONS FOR WEDGE SHAPED REGIONS AND FOR THE HALF-SPACE WITHOUT SLIP.

As background for Section 3C, the elastic stresses are obtained for wedge shaped regions, (Fig. A-1). Using for convenience polar coordinates and stress components, σ_r , σ_{ϕ} and τ , the following conditions on the surfaces are to be satisfied.

On the surface $\bullet \sim 0$:

$$\sigma_{A}(0) = -p, \quad \tau = 0, \quad (A-1)$$

while on the surface $\bullet = \beta$, the direction of the major principal stress shall be in a specified direction, defined by the angle $\gamma(\beta)$, (Fig. A-1). (Of interest will be the angles $\gamma(\beta) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$). Further, at $\bullet = \beta$ the two principal stresses σ_1 and σ_2 are required to satisfy the slip condition, such that

$$\sigma_1 = -(\sigma + \epsilon)$$

$$\sigma_2 = -k\sigma .$$
(A-2)

Having obtained solutions for these boundary conditions, it is to be investigated which of the solutions, if any, satisfy the Coulomb rule

$$-\sigma_{2} \geq k\sigma = -k(\sigma_{1} + s) \tag{A-3}$$

everywhere.

The equations of equilibrium, (3-38), in polar coordinates for stresses which are independent of r, become

$$\frac{d\tau}{d\phi} + \sigma_r - \sigma_{\phi} = 0 \tag{A-4}$$

$$\frac{d\sigma_{\phi}}{d\phi} + 2\tau = 0$$

while the compatibility equation (3-40) becomes

$$\frac{d^2}{d\phi^2} \left[\sigma_r + \sigma_{\phi} \right] = 0 \tag{A-5}$$

The general solution of the differential equations (4,5) may be written

$$\sigma_r = A + B\phi - C \sin 2\phi - D \cos 2\phi$$

$$\sigma_{\phi} = A + B\phi + C \sin 2\phi + D \cos 2\phi \qquad (A-6)$$

$$\tau = -\frac{B}{2} - C \cos 2\phi + D \sin 2\phi$$

where A, B, C and D are arbitrary constants. Determining A and B from the boundary conditions (1) gives the stresses in terms of C and D:

$$\sigma_{r} = -p - D(1 + \cos 2^{\phi}) - C(2^{\phi} + \sin 2^{\phi})$$

$$\sigma_{\phi} = -p - D(1 - \cos 2^{\phi}) - C(2^{\phi} - \sin 2^{\phi}) \qquad (A-7)$$

$$\tau = D \sin 2^{\phi} + C(1 - \cos 2^{\phi})$$

It is now convenient to express the σ_r , σ_{ϕ} and τ in terms of principal stresses σ_1 , σ_2 and of the angle $\gamma = \gamma(\Phi)$ which the direction of σ_1 makes with the radial, (Fig. A-1). Further, the stresses σ_1 and σ_2 may be expressed by two other functions of Φ , namely $\sigma \equiv \sigma(\Phi)$ and $\bar{k} \equiv \bar{k}(\Phi)$,

$$\sigma_1 = -(\sigma + \sigma) \tag{A-8}$$

Using the conventional expression for the stresses in terms of the principal stresses, one finds

$$\sigma_{r} = \sigma_{1} \cos^{2} \gamma + \sigma_{2} \sin^{2} \gamma = - [(1-\bar{k})\sigma + s] \cos^{2} \gamma - \bar{k}\sigma$$

$$\sigma_{\phi} = \sigma_{1} \sin^{2} \gamma + \sigma_{2} \cos^{2} \gamma = - [(1-\bar{k})\sigma + s] \sin^{2} \gamma - \bar{k}\sigma \qquad (A-9)$$

$$\tau = (\sigma_{1} - \sigma_{2})\sin \gamma \cos \gamma = - [(1-\bar{k})\sigma + s] \sin \gamma \cos \gamma$$

Elimination of σ from these equations gives two relations between σ_r , σ_{φ} , τ_r , \vec{k} and γ

$$\tau - \frac{\sigma_r - \sigma_{\phi}}{2} \tan 2\gamma = 0 \qquad (A-10)$$

$$\tau - \frac{\sigma_r + \sigma_{\phi}}{2} \left(\frac{1 - \tilde{k}}{1 + \tilde{k}}\right) \sin 2\gamma + \frac{\tilde{k}s}{1 + \tilde{k}} \sin 2\gamma = 0 \qquad .$$

a. SOLUTIONS FOR WEDGE SHAPED REGIONS WHEN $\gamma(\beta) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$.

Applying these relations at the boundary $\bullet = \beta$, using the values

$$\bar{k}(\beta) = k$$
, $\gamma(\beta) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$ (A-11)

one substitutes the values of σ_r , σ_{ϕ} and τ for $\phi = \beta$ from Eqs. (7), and obtains two simultaneous equations for the constants C and D:

C sin 2
$$\beta$$
 + D cos 2 β = 0 (A-12)
C $\left[(1 - \cos 2\beta) \pm 2\beta \frac{1-k}{1+k} \right]$ + D $\left[\sin 2\beta \pm \frac{1-k}{1+k} \right]$ = $\overline{+} \left[p \frac{1-k}{1+k} \pm \frac{ks}{1+k} \right]$.

The upper and lower sign is to be used in this and subsequent equations as in Eq. (11). The values of the constant C and D are

where

$$N = \pm \frac{p \frac{1-k}{1+k} + \frac{ks}{1+k}}{1-\cos 2\beta \pm \frac{1-k}{1+k} (\sin 2\beta - 2\beta \cos 2\beta)}$$
(A-14)

It is noted that the denominator of this expression may vanish for certain combinations of β and k, if the lower sign applies. In such cases, no solutions exist.

It is now necessary to investigate if any of the solutions obtained satisfy the Coulomb rule Eq. (3). It is easy to see that for the special values $\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}$ and $\beta = \frac{3}{4}\pi$, Eq. (3) is satisfied everywhere. In these cases C = 0, and the state of stress defined by Eqs. (7) is uniform, σ_x and σ_y being constant, while τ vanishes. Having prescribed that the slip condition (2) is satisfied at $\Phi = \beta$, it is obvious that Eq. (3) is satisfied everywhere. This gives the following simple solutions

$$\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}, \quad \gamma(\beta) = + \frac{\pi}{4}$$

$$\beta = \frac{3\pi}{4}, \quad \gamma(\beta) = -\frac{\pi}{4}$$

$$\beta = \frac{3\pi}{4}, \quad \gamma(\beta) = + \frac{\pi}{4}$$

$$\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}, \quad \gamma(\beta) = -\frac{\pi}{4}$$

The discussion of the solutions for other angles β becomes much more involved. As a first step, the angle γ can be determined from Eq. (10) by substitution of Eqs. (7) and (13):

$$\cot (2\gamma) = \frac{\sin 2(\beta-\phi)}{\cos 2\beta - \cos 2(\beta-\phi)} \qquad (A-16)$$

The fact that the denominator vanishes for $\phi = 0$ and $\phi = 2\beta - \pi$ (if $\beta > \frac{\pi}{2}$) presents no difficulty. One can now determine the derivative $\gamma^{\dagger} \equiv \frac{d\gamma}{d\phi}$. As will be seen shortly, the behavior of the quantity $1+\gamma^{\dagger}$ is of interest, and one finds

$$\frac{\cos 2\beta [\cos 2\beta - \cos 2(\beta - \phi)]}{1 + \cos^2(2\beta) - 2 \cos (2\beta) \cos 2(\beta - \phi)}$$
 (A-17)

Applying this equation for the boundary $\phi = \beta$ one finds

$$1+\gamma'(\beta) = -\frac{\cos 2\beta}{1-\cos 2\beta} \qquad (A-18)$$

In the range $0 < \beta < \pi$ the right hand side has the sign of (- cos 2 β) and one finds the inequalities

$$0 < \beta < \frac{\pi}{4}$$

$$\frac{3}{4} \pi < \beta < \pi$$

$$1+\gamma'(\beta) < 0$$
(A-19)

$$\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4} , \quad 1+\gamma'(\beta) > 0 . \qquad (A-20)$$

As a next step, an expression for the derivative $\bar{k}' \equiv \frac{d\bar{k}}{d\phi}$ will be obtained. For this purpose, Eqs. (9) are substituted into Eqs. (4) giving after manipulations

$$(1+\gamma')[\sigma(1-\bar{k}) + s] \sin \gamma + \bar{k}\sigma' \cos \gamma + \sigma \bar{k}' \cos \gamma = 0 \qquad (A-21)$$

$$(1+\gamma')[\sigma(1-\hat{k}) + s] \cos \gamma + \sigma' \sin \gamma = 0$$
. (A-22)

Excluding locations where sin $2\gamma = 0$, one can eliminate σ^* and obtain a relation

$$\bar{k}' = \frac{(1+\bar{k}) \left[\sigma(1-\bar{k}) + s\right] (1+\gamma')}{\sigma \sin 2\gamma} \left[\cos 2\gamma - \frac{1-\bar{k}}{1+\bar{k}}\right] \qquad (A-23)$$

Applying this result to the determination of the sign of \bar{k} at $\phi = \beta$, one has, in addition to Eqs. (19,20), the following information

$$\bar{k}(\beta) = k$$
, $\gamma(\beta) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$
 $1+\bar{k} > 0$, $\sigma(1-\bar{k}) + s > 0$, $\sigma > 0$ (A-24)
 $\cos 2\gamma - \frac{1-\bar{k}}{1+\bar{k}} = -\frac{1-k}{1+k} < 0$.

Using Eqs. (19), (20), (23) and (24) one finds that $\hat{k}^{\prime} < 0$ provided:

$$\gamma(\beta) = \frac{\pi}{4} \text{ and } \frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$$
(A-25)

$$\gamma(\beta) = -\frac{\pi}{4} \text{ and } 0 < \beta < \frac{\pi}{4} \text{ or } \frac{3\pi}{4} < \beta < \pi ,$$

or

For the complementary ranges of β one finds $\tilde{k}^{*} > 0$. The important point is that the material at the boundary $\Phi = \beta$ is just at the verge of the slip, $\tilde{k} = k$, such that the condition $\tilde{k}^{*} \leq 0$ must be satisfied, otherwise the Coulomb rule is violated at small distances from $\Phi = \beta$. This restricts the ranges to be studied further to those defined in Eq. (25).

In the geometries defined by Eq. (25), the Coulomb rule is satisfied near • = β ; to investigate other locations, Eq. (16) is used to obtain the range of γ as • varies from 0 to β . Equation (A-16) is simple enough to draw general, qualitative conclusions. The three cases in Eq. (25) separate into a total of four situations, listed in the following table depending on the prescribed value of $\gamma(\beta) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$ and on the wedge angle β . The function $\gamma(\bullet)$ decreases in all cases monotonically from $\gamma(0)$ to $\gamma(\beta)$:

	γ(β)	7(0)	
$0 < \beta \leq \frac{\pi}{4}$	- #	0	
π < β ≤ π	+ #	N N	
$\frac{\pi}{2} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$	+ 1	×	
$\frac{3\pi}{4} < \beta < \pi$	- 4	x 2	

To proceed, a general expression for $\tilde{k}(\bullet)$ is required, and may be obtained from Eqs. (10). One could solve the second of these equations for \tilde{k} , but the result would break down whenever sin $2\gamma = 0$, i.e., according to Eq. (26) on the surface $\bullet = 0$. To circumvent this difficulty, one forms the difference of the two equations (10) and finds the alternative relation

$$\frac{e_{r} - e_{\phi}}{2} - \frac{1 - k}{1 + k} - \frac{e_{r} + e_{\phi}}{2} \cos 2\gamma + \frac{k}{1 + k} \cos 2\gamma = 0 \qquad (A-27)$$

(A-26)

Using Eqs. (7) and (13), one obtains

$$\tilde{k}(\phi) = \frac{p+N\left[\frac{\sin 2(\beta-\phi)}{\cos 2\gamma} - \sin 2\beta + 2\phi \cos 2\beta\right]}{p-s-N\left[\frac{\sin 2(\beta-\phi)}{\cos 2\gamma} + \sin 2\beta - 2\phi \cos 2\beta\right]}$$
(A-28)

This result can be used to check on the values of $\tilde{k}(0)$. Taking the value of $\gamma(0)$ from Eq. (26), and considering values β permitted by Eq. (25) one finds:

If $0 < \beta < \frac{\pi}{4}$, or if $\frac{\pi}{2} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$, the value of the cosine is cos [27(0)] = + 1, and

$$\vec{k}(0) = \frac{p}{p-s-2N \sin 2\beta}$$
 (A-29)

If, however, $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{\pi}{2}$, or if $\frac{3\pi}{4} < \beta < \pi$, then cos $[2\gamma(0)] = -1$, and

$$\bar{k}(0) = \frac{p - 2N \sin 2\beta}{p - s}$$
 (A-30)

Before evaluating Eqs. (29,30) knowledge of the permissible range of \bar{k} is required. From the definition, Eq. (8), for the principal stresses it is clear that $\bar{k} > k$ is a sufficient condition for the satisfaction of the Coulomb rule if σ_1 is the major stress. But there will be locations where σ_2 is the major stress, and in such locations \bar{k} must not exceed an upper limit, which can be easily computed. If s = 0, the upper limit is simply $\frac{1}{k}$, but in general

$$k \leq \bar{k} \leq \frac{1}{k} + \frac{s(1+k)}{\sigma k}$$
 (A-31)

Figure (A-2) gives the typical appearance of the plot of the four branches of $\hat{\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{0})$. Regardless of the values of s, the value of $\hat{\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{0})$ is always at the limit of slip if $\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}$ or $\frac{3\pi}{4}$, because the solution Eq. (15), (a constant state of stress) applies there. For $\beta < \frac{\pi}{4}$ or $\beta > \frac{3\pi}{4}$ (Fig. A-2) shows that the Coulomb rule is always violated, and no solutions exist for such angles. In the range $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$ the value $\bar{k}(0)$ has a maximum for $\beta = \frac{\pi}{2}$. To verify that Eq. (31) is satisfied at this point, Eqs. (13) are substituted in Eqs. (7) and one finds for $\phi = 0$, $\sigma_r = \sigma_{\phi} = -p$, $\tau = 0$, a state of stress which certainly satisfies the Coulomb rule and therefore Eq. (31). If s = 0, the peak value of \bar{k} at $\beta = \frac{\pi}{2}$ is unity.

We have now arrived at the conclusion that in addition to Eqs. (15) suitable solutions may exist only if $\gamma(\beta) = \pm \frac{\pi}{4}$ and $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$. It is still not known if the solutions in this range satisfy the Coulomb rule expressed by Eq. (31) everywhere or not. To confirm that (31) is satisfied it is necessary to consider the situations for $\beta \gtrsim \frac{\pi}{2}$ separately. For simplicity, the argument will be demonstrated for s = 0 only.

For the case $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta \le \frac{\pi}{2}$ the value of γ ranges from $\frac{\pi}{4}$ to $\frac{\pi}{2}$ (for $\phi = 0$), such that, with the exclusion of $\phi = 0$,

$$1n 2\gamma > 0$$
 and $\cos 2\gamma \leq 0$.

In the above range for β the sign of $1 + \gamma'$ given by Eq. (17) does not change, and for $\neq \neq 0$

The ratio

$$\frac{1+\gamma^{\prime}}{\sin 2\gamma} > 0$$

is therefore positive; this statement holds even in the limit $\phi = 0$. Equation (23) gives the sign of \tilde{k}^{\dagger} for s = 0;

sign
$$(\hat{k}') = sign\left[\left(1-\hat{k}\right)\left(\cos 2\gamma - \frac{1-\hat{k}}{1+\hat{k}}\right)\right]$$
 (A-32)

It is known already from Fig. (A-2) that $1 \ge \hat{k}(0) > \hat{k}(\beta) \equiv k$, and the above equation indicates that, beginning at $\theta = 0$, the value of \hat{k}' is negative.

As \blacklozenge increases this could only change if \tilde{k} became equal to unity, which is impossible as $\tilde{k}(0) \leq 1$. The value of \tilde{k} will therefore, decrease smoothly from $\blacklozenge = 0$ to $\blacklozenge = \beta$, such that the Coulomb rule for $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{\pi}{2}$ is satisfied everywhere.

For values $\frac{\pi}{2} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$ the proof is a little more complicated, because $\bar{k}(\phi)$ increases from $\phi = 0$ to a maximum value, and subsequently decreases to $\bar{k}(\beta) \equiv k$.

According to Eq. (26), γ ranges from $\gamma(0) = \pi$ to $\gamma(\beta) = \frac{\pi}{4}$. Equation (16) yields easily the locations where $\gamma = \frac{3\pi}{4}$ or $\frac{\pi}{2}$, respectively:

$$\gamma(\beta - \frac{\pi}{2}) = \frac{3\pi}{4}$$
 and $\gamma(2\beta - \pi) = \frac{\pi}{2}$.

Using this knowledge one can show again that

$$\frac{1+\gamma'}{\sin 2\gamma} > 0$$

for the entire range $0 \le \phi \le \beta$, and the sign of \bar{k} ' is therefore again given by Eq. (32). Substituting the appropriate values of 7 at $\phi = 0$, β and noting that in these locations $\bar{k} < 1$, one finds

$$\tilde{\mathbf{k}}'(0) > 0$$
, $\tilde{\mathbf{k}}'(\beta) < 0$

indicating a maximum of \tilde{k} in the interior. To locate the maximum, examine the value of \tilde{k} at $\Phi = \beta - \frac{\pi}{2}$, where $\gamma = \frac{3\pi}{4}$ and cos $2\gamma = 0$, sin $2\gamma = -1$.

In general, the value of $\bar{k}(\diamond)$ is given by Eq. (28), but this equation breaks down if $\cos 2\gamma = 0$. However, using Eq. (16) one finds

$$\frac{\sin 2(\beta-\phi)}{\cos 2\gamma} = \frac{\cos 2\beta - \cos 2(\beta-\phi)}{\sin 2\gamma}$$
 (A-33)

Substituting this expression in Eq. (28), one obtains a valid expression for $\phi = \beta - \frac{\pi}{2}$. Forming the combination $\frac{1-\tilde{k}}{1+\tilde{k}}$, one obtains (for s = 0)

$$\frac{1-\bar{k}}{1+\bar{k}} = \beta - \frac{\pi}{2} = \frac{(1 + \cos 2\beta) \frac{1-k}{1+k}}{1 - \cos 2\beta - \pi \frac{1-k}{1+k} \cos 2\beta} > 0 . \qquad (A-34)$$

The inequality is easily proved, because in the range considered we have $0 > \cos 2\beta > -1$.

The above inequality implies $\hat{k} < 1$, and Eq. (32), with cos 27 = 0, gives

$$\mathbf{E} = \mathbf{\beta} - \frac{\pi}{2} < 0$$

indicating that the maximum value of k occurs between $\Psi = 0$ and $\Psi = \beta - \frac{\pi}{2}$. In this range the angle γ is limited by $\frac{3\pi}{4} < \gamma < \pi$ or $0 < \cos 2\gamma < 1$. For the maximum value of \bar{k} the derivative (32) must vanish. Approaching from $\Psi = 0$, having started with $\bar{k} < 1$, and noting the above inequality on $\cos 2\gamma$, it is clear that the second factor in Eq. (32) will be the one to vanish when $\bar{k} = \max$. \bar{k} ; or

$$\cos 2\gamma - \frac{1 - \max \hat{k}}{1 + \max \hat{k}} = 0$$

In this equation $\cos 2\gamma \ge 0$, such that $\max \hat{k} \le 1$ completing the proof.

In the final stage, only the case s = 0 has been considered. However, the values of \tilde{k} being a continuous function of s, one reasons that the conclusions must also hold for small values of the ratio $\frac{s}{p}$ (small vs. unity). This region suffices for the present purpose, as values of p comparable to s are not of interest anyway^{*}).

*) It is demonstrated in subsection b that elastic solutions exist up to some value $\frac{p}{s} > 1$, the critical ratio being a function of k. If solutions for wedges without slip, satisfying the Coulomb rule everywhere did exist for all values of $\frac{\pi}{4} < \beta < \frac{3\pi}{4}$, even for values where $\frac{s}{p}$ is not small vs. unity, they would ultimately lead to solutions (for the half-space) of the steady-state problem with slip, for values p where elastic solutions also exist. In such a case solutions with slip would not be expected to have physical significance, even if they do exist.

Summarizing, it has been found that for $\gamma(\beta) = \frac{\pi}{4}$ solutions exist only for wedges $\frac{\pi}{4} \le \beta \le \frac{3\pi}{4}$, while for $\gamma(\beta) = -\frac{\pi}{4}$ solutions (Eq. 15) exist only for $\beta = \frac{\pi}{4}$ or $\beta = \frac{3\pi}{4}$.

For the case $\gamma(\beta) = \frac{\pi}{4}$, the following expression for the value of the stress parameter σ on the inclined face $\phi = \beta$ can be obtained:

$$s(\beta) = \frac{2p(1 - \cos 2\beta) - s(1 - \cos 2\beta - 2\beta \cos 2\beta + \sin 2\beta)}{(1+k)(1 - \cos 2\beta) + (1-k)(\sin 2\beta - 2\beta \cos 2\beta)}$$
(A-35)

b. SOLUTIONS WITHOUT SLIP FOR THE HALF-SPACE.

In order to determine up to what level of the load p, the elastic stresses satisfy the Coulomb rule for a half-space, the left side of which is loaded, (Fig. A-3), the solution is obtained from Eq. (6). Surprisingly, the four boundary conditions, $\sigma_{\phi}(0) = 0$, $\sigma_{\phi}(\pi) = -p_{\sigma}\tau(0) = \tau(\pi) = 0$ permit the determination of only three of the four constants. The last one, D, remains open, such that the stresses become, with $\bar{D} = -\frac{\pi}{p}D$

$$\frac{\pi \sigma_{r}}{p} = -\phi - \frac{1}{2} \sin 2\phi + \overline{D}(1 + \cos 2\phi)$$

$$\frac{\pi \sigma_{\phi}}{p} = -\phi + \frac{1}{2} \sin 2\phi + \overline{D}(1 - \cos 2\phi) \qquad (A-36)$$

$$\frac{\pi \tau}{p} = -\frac{1}{2}(1 - \cos 2\phi) + \overline{D} \sin 2\phi \quad ,$$

A restriction on the constant \bar{D} follows immediately by considering the stresses at the free surface $\phi = 0$; $\sigma_{\phi} = \tau = 0$ and $\sigma_{r} = \frac{2D_{0}}{\pi}$. Requiring one principal stress to be compressive, the Coulomb rule gives

$$0 \ge \overline{D} \ge -\frac{8\pi}{2p} \quad . \tag{A-37}$$

The free constant is physically equivalent to an additional uniform horizontal state of stress $\sigma_x = \frac{2D_p}{\pi}$, $\sigma_y = \tau = 0$. The lack of uniqueness of the solution is a consequence of the lack of a prescribed state of stress at infinity.

To determine if slip occurs at any point, the value of

$$i = \frac{\sigma_2}{\sigma_1 + \sigma_2}$$

is required. Using the usual expressions for the principal stresses one obtains

$$\hat{\mathbf{k}} = \frac{\mathbf{\Phi} - \overline{\mathbf{D}} - \sqrt{\Delta}}{\mathbf{\Phi} - \overline{\mathbf{D}} + \sqrt{\Delta} - \frac{\pi \mathbf{s}}{\mathbf{p}}}$$
(A-38)

where

$$\Delta = \sin^2 + \overline{D}^2 - 2\overline{D} \sin + \cos + \qquad (A-39)$$

If the value of \overline{D} is given, one could find the minimum value of \overline{k} for any ratio $\frac{P}{s}$, and the solution would satisfy the Coulomb rule when $k \leq \min \overline{k}$. A change of \overline{D} will, of course, effect min \overline{k} ; it is of interest to know the most beneficial value of \overline{D} which raises min \overline{k} to its highest value, because it defines values $\frac{P}{s}$ above which elastic solutions without alip cannot exist.

To find extremal values of \bar{k} with respect to ϕ and \bar{D} , the somewhat simpler expression 1 + \bar{k} is formed,

$$1+\vec{k} = \frac{2(\vec{D}-\phi) + \frac{\pi s}{p}}{\vec{D} - \phi - \sqrt{\Delta} + \frac{\pi s}{p}}$$
(A-40)

and differentiation with respect to \bullet and \overline{D} gives two equations

$$\left[2(\overline{D}-\phi)+\frac{\pi s}{p}\right]\left[-1-\frac{1}{2\sqrt{\Delta}}\frac{\partial \Delta}{\partial \phi}\right] = -2(\overline{D}-\phi-\sqrt{\Delta}+\frac{\pi s}{p})$$
(A-41)
$$\left[2(\overline{D}-\phi)+\frac{\pi s}{p}\right]\left[1-\frac{1}{2\sqrt{\Delta}}\frac{\partial \Delta}{\partial \overline{D}}\right] = 2(\overline{D}-\phi-\sqrt{\Delta}+\frac{\pi s}{p}).$$

Addition of these equations indicates that either

$$2(\overline{D} + \frac{\pi a}{p} = 0 \qquad (A-42)$$

or

$$\frac{\partial \Delta}{\partial \Phi} + \frac{\partial \Delta}{\partial B} = 0 . \tag{A-43}$$

If Eq. (42) applies, the right hand side of (41) must also vanish, giving • $-\overline{D} = \sqrt{\Delta}$, and according to Eq. (38), $\overline{k} = 0$. This situation is trivial. The alternative, Eq. (43), becomes after substitution

yielding the conditions

$$\overline{D} = 0$$
, or $\phi = 0$, or $\phi = \pi$. (A-45)

The last two possibilities, $\phi = 0$ or π , lead again to trivial cases.

This leaves the root $\overline{D} = 0$. Substitution of this value in either of Eqs. (41) gives a relation between $\frac{s}{D}$ and ϕ :

$$\frac{\mathbf{p}}{\mathbf{s}} = \frac{\pi(1 - \cos \phi)}{2(\sin \phi - \phi \cos \phi)} \quad (A-46)$$

It can be shown that the solution minimizes \tilde{k} with respect to Ψ , and that $\tilde{D} = 0$ gives the highest values of the minimum as desired. Computing min \tilde{k} and equating it to the value k of the material to be considered, one finds

$$k = \min \bar{k} = \frac{1 - \cos \phi}{1 + \cos \phi} \quad . \tag{A-47}$$

This is a parametric representation of $\frac{p}{s}$ as function of k. It defines the values of p above which no elastic solution without slip exist. Figure (A-4) shows a plot of $\frac{p}{s}$ versus k. It is noted that the location ϕ at which the minimum occurs varies with k; for small values of k the angle ϕ is also quite small; ϕ increases with k, and reaches the value $\phi = \frac{\pi}{2}$ for k = 1.

APPENDIX B

ON THE DISINTEGRATION OF BODIES OF MATERIALS COVERNED BY THE COULOMB RULE.

In the materials considered the premissible states of stress are limited by the inequality (2-3)

$$-\sigma_2 \geq k\sigma_2$$

If one subjects a body to loads where this condition cannot be satisfied, the body being unable to support the loads must disintegrate entirely or at least in part. To establish the manner in which the disintegration occurs requires a physical description of the behavior of the elements of the body beyond the mathematical statements in Section I. In the following a simple situation will be considered in which the material can be represented by a mechanical model which has properties in agreement with relations Eq. (2-2 to 2-8) when the cohesion s vanishes. (An alternative model with cohesion can also be formed).

Consider the plane structure covering a rectangular area, (Fig. B1); the structure is built of identical square elements and carries loads P_1 in one direction, and P_2 in the other. Each element consists of four masses connected by inextensible linkage bars under 45 degrees to the vertical, (Fig. B2). Let the elements be small and of width 2a and height 2a. The hinges are assumed to have friction, the friction moments being proportional to the load transferred to the hinge by the bar. If the unit is to be in equilibrium under forces $P_1 > P_2$ acting on the element, (Fig. B2), the forces must satisfy the inequality $P_1 \ge P_2 > kP_1$ (B-1)

If however

$$P_2 = kP_1 \tag{B-2}$$

the unit can be in steady motion or at rest. The coefficient k can be obtained

by equilibrium considerations from the friction in the hinges, where by reason of symmetry the forces in one link only need be considered.

The friction in a hinge may be defined by the maximum normal distance f at which the resultant force 8 in the linkage bar will bypass the center of the hinge. This applies to the hinges at both ends of the link and due to the type of linkage motion, the resultant must pass through the mid-point of the linkage, (Fig. B-3). The resultant will therefore make an angle a with the link, such that

$$f = \frac{a \sin \alpha}{\sqrt{2}}$$
(B-3)

Later, it will be convenient to know the connection between a and k. Equilibrium at the four hinges requires the following two relations between the compressive resultant 8 and the forces P_1 and $P_2 = kP_1$, acting on the element in the limiting state,

> $P_1 = 28 \cos(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha)$ $P_2 = kP_1 = 28 \sin(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha)$

or

$$k = \tan(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha) \quad . \tag{B-4}$$

The changes in vertical and horizontal "strain" $\frac{e}{a}$, (Fig. B-2), will be of equal magnitude in similarity with Eq. (2-8). It is further assumed that the angular motion of the links is restricted to a small angle, such that the motion e cannot exceed a set value \tilde{e} . When this situation is reached, the unit will be deemed to become rigid.

The element described behaves like the material considered under A in Section 2, provided the vertical axis of the element, (Fig. B-2), is in the direction of the major principal stress. The only difference lies in the limitation on the strain resulting from the condition $\epsilon \leq \bar{\epsilon}$. A number (2N) of such elements arranged in a horizontal line, (Fig. B-4), will be in incipient motion if each element is vertically loaded by the force P, while horizontal forces kP are applied at the ends and transmitted from element to element. The arrangement simulates a rectangular region of a Coulomb material at the verge of slip. Let us determine the response of the model if the forces kP on the sides are suddenly removed. The behavior of the model ought to give an insight on what will happen in case of a granular material.

It has already been stated that the linkage bars are inextensible; for simplicity it is further assumed that they are massless, while each of the four masses at the hinges has one quarter of the total mass N of each unit. Also, for simplicity, it is assumed that rotation of the masses is prevented (e.g. on top and bottom by the stiffness of plates in a testing machine by means of which the loads P are applied, while the other masses will not rotate by reason of symmetry).

Consider the motion of the 1-th element, (Fig. B-5). It is acted on by the external forces P on top and bottom; by as yet unknown horizontal forces P_{i-1} and P_i from the two adjoining elements; in addition, at each end of each linkage bar there will be friction moments acting on these bars, fB_i and fB_R , where B_L and B_R are the resultants transferred by the left and right linkage, respectively. At the top and bottom hinges, the friction moments do not balance, the difference being supplied by the external support preventing rotation.

The motion of the element is fully described by two generalized coordinates: the horizontal displacement x_i of the center O_i of the unit, and the relative motions ϵ_i , horizontal and vertical, respectively, of the mass points with respect to the center O_i . For reasons of symmetry in the arrangement, (Fig. B-4), no vertical motion of the center O_i need be considered. For small motions, the rotation of the linkages is $\frac{\varepsilon}{a}$. To write Lagrange's equations, one obtains the kinetic energy

$$2T = M (\dot{x}_{1}^{2} + \dot{\epsilon}_{1}^{2})$$
 (B-5)

while the potential energy vanishes. The generalized forces Q_{x_1} and Q_{e_1} due to the physical forces shown in (Fig. B-5) are

$$Q_{x_{i}} = P_{i-1} - P_{i}$$

$$Q_{e_{i}} = 2P - P_{i-1} - P_{i} - \frac{hr}{a} (B_{L} + B_{R}) .$$
(B-6)

Noting Eq. (3), the equations of motion become

$$M\ddot{x}_{1} = Q_{x_{1}} = P_{1-1} - P_{1} \qquad (B-7)$$

$$M\ddot{x}_{1} = Q_{x_{1}} = 2P - P_{1-1} - P_{1} - 2\sqrt{2} \sin \alpha (B_{L} + B_{R}). (B-8)$$

The second equation still contains the resultants B_L and B_R in the linkage bars, which can be expressed in terms of \ddot{x}_i and \ddot{e}_i . The forces acting on the two lateral masses are shown in (Fig. B-6); their accelerations are $\ddot{x}_i \pm \ddot{e}_i$, respectively, such that

$$\frac{M}{4} \left(\ddot{x}_{1} - \ddot{e}_{1} \right) = P_{1-1} - 2 \sin \left(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha \right) S_{L}$$
$$\frac{M}{4} \left(\ddot{x}_{1} + \ddot{e}_{1} \right) = 2 \sin \left(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha \right) S_{R} - P_{1}$$

or

$$2 \sin \left(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha\right) \left(\mathbf{S}_{R} + \mathbf{S}_{L}\right) = \frac{M}{2} \frac{\mathbf{i}}{\mathbf{e}_{1}} + \left(\mathbf{P}_{1} + \mathbf{P}_{1-1}\right). \quad (B-9)$$

Substitution into Eq. (8) gives

$$\frac{1+k}{2k} H_{i} = 2P - \frac{1}{k} (P_{i} + P_{i-1}) . \qquad (B-10)$$

where the relation

$$\frac{\sin \alpha}{\sqrt{2} \sin(\frac{\pi}{4} - \alpha)} = \frac{1-k}{2k}$$
(B-11)

was obtained from Eq. (4).

Eq. (10) was derived on the tacit understanding that $\dot{\mathbf{e}}_i > 0$, indicating that the element deforms in the manner shown in <u>(Fig. B-5)</u>. An alternative relation valid if $\dot{\mathbf{e}}_i < 0$ could easily be derived, but is not required for the present purpose. Further, it is possible that the external and inertial forces are such that the friction is sufficient to prevent any deformation of the unit, such that $\dot{\mathbf{e}}_i = \ddot{\mathbf{e}}_i = 0$. If, in this case the unit is not subject to acceleration, $\ddot{\mathbf{x}}_i = 0$, the forces P_i and P_{i-1} will be equal,

and must satisfy the Coulomb-inequality

$$\frac{1}{k} P > P_{i} > kP \qquad (B-13)$$

Equivalent relations for $\bar{x}_i \neq 0$ could be derived, but will not be required for the present purpose.

The differential equations (7) and (10) and the relations (12, 13) permit determination of the response of the group of elements shown in (Fig. B-4) when the lateral loads kP are suddenly removed at a time t = 0. Considering x_i , ε_i and P_i as functions of t, the forces P_N and P_{-N} must vanish for $t \ge 0$:

$$\begin{array}{c} P & z & P & z & O \\ N & -N & & & & \\ \end{array}$$
 (B-14)

Further, when adjoining elements are in contact, the geometric relation

$$x_{i+1} - x_i = e_{i+1} + e_i$$
 (B-15)

must be satisfied. At t = 0, Eq. (15) will apply for all values $H-1 > i \ge -H$, but thereafter separation might occur if $P_i \le 0$, or due to the limitation on the motion of the linkages, $\varepsilon_i \le V$. These possibilities, and the question whether the strain rate $\dot{\varepsilon}_i$ is positive, negative or zero, must be carefully considered.

To start, the simple case of two elements, H = 1, will be solved, (Fig. B-7), where for reasons of symmetry only unit (1) need be studied. Subject to later check, it is assumed that $\varepsilon_1 > 0$, such that Eqs. (7) and (10) apply.

$$M\ddot{x}_{1} = P_{0}$$

$$\frac{1+k}{2k} M\ddot{e}_{1} = 2 P - \frac{1}{k} P_{0}$$
(B-16)

Eq. (15) becomes

$$x_1 = c_1$$
 (B-17)
and elimination of \ddot{x}_1 and \ddot{c}_1 gives the simple relation

$$P_{o} = \frac{k_{k}}{3+k} P \qquad (B-18)$$

P is positive as required. Further, using the initial conditions $\varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon_1 = x_1 = x_1 = 0$, one finds $\dot{\varepsilon}_1 > 0, \dot{x}_1 > 0, \varepsilon_1 > 0, x_1 > 0$

For sufficiently small values of t all conditions for the validity of Eqs. (16) are therefore satisfied. The centroids 0_i of the elements move away from each other, while the "strain rate" $\frac{e}{1}$ is positive. However, at an instant t = \overline{v} , the strain e_i reaches the limit \overline{e} , and the elements freeze, $\frac{e}{1} = 0$. At this instant, the centroids of both elements still have outward velocities, $\dot{x} > 0$, such that the elements will separate and fly apart.

The value of the pressure between the two elements prior to separation is given by Eq. (18). It is noted that the value P_0 , regardless of the exact value of k, is always slightly larger than the value kP required to prevent slip under static conditions. This means that the solution for a larger number of elements, N > 1, can be stated without further analysis. For t < \overline{t} , the outside elements N, -N, in Fig. (B-4) behave exactly as the element just analyzed in the case N = 1. The interior elements, N-1 to -(N-1) do not move or change shape, because the force, Eq. (18), exerted by the outside elements does not produce slip. At t = \overline{t} , the outside elements separate, and a new situation arises. The elements (N-1) and -(N-1) begin to move, while no motion occurs in the other elements, until separation occurs again, etc.

We find, therefore, that in case of a large number of elements, the disintegration of the model structure occurs in a layer of elements at the boundary. The accelerations of the elements in the boundary layer produce a reactive pressure which produces in the interior a state of stress satisfying the Coulomb-rule?

In the above derivations, linearity was assumed, and enforced by permitting only a finite small deformation $\overline{\epsilon}$ of the elements. If the restriction had been dropped, the element, after experiencing large strains, could still not exceed a certain finite strain where the linkage is fully extended; separation would therefore occur, and is not just due to the assumption $\epsilon_i \leq \epsilon$.

Visualizing the mechanism of acceleration and subsequent separation in a granular medium, one can see, (Fig. B-8), how a grain 3 might be expelled by

62

appropriate wedge-like surfaces of two other grains, 1 and 2, if the latter are pressed together.

In analogy to the model, we expect that on a free surface in a Coulombtype granular material, disintegration will occur if the problem has no solution for which the pressure acting on the surface vanishes. The process of disintegration and acceleration will occur in a thin boundary layer, and will restore a pressure sufficient to satisfy the Coulomb inequality below the surface.

One might be tempted to critise the use of the mechanical model because it cannot represent a Coulomb material if the principal stresses should change direction during loading. However, this criticism is not pertinent because the process of disintegration occurs in the immediate vicinity of a surface where such directions necessarily cannot change.

The model could be adapted to permit representation of a material with dilatancy, or with cohesion. In the former case, linkages making angles other than 90° would be used. A model for the second case is obtained by specifying the friction in the hinges to be a constant plus f8. Such a model could also be given tensile strength by providing attraction between the elements. The basic conclusions are not affected by the use of the above modifications.

63

REFERENCES

[1]	J. Cole and J. Huth,	Stresses Produced in a Half-Plane by Moving
		Loads, J. Appl. Mech., Vol. 25, Dec. 1958,
		p. 433.
[2]	L. Prandtl,	Über die Härte plastischer Körper,
		Nachr. Ges. Wiss. Göttingen, 1920, p. 74.
[3]	D.C. Drucker and W. Prager,	Boil Mechanics and Plastic Analysis or Limit
		Design, Quart. Appl. Math., 1952, p. 157.
[4]	R.T. Shield,	Mixed Boundary Value Problems in Soil Mechanics,
		Quart. Appl. Math., 1953, p. 61.
[5]	A.Y. Ishlinski,	On Two-Dimensional Motion of Band (In Russian),
		Ukrainian Math. Journal, Inst. of Mathematics,
		Vol. VI, No. 4, 1954.

-

.

•

•

*

.







F1G.2













•



FIG. 4



.

FIG. 5



FIG. 6








٠

FIG.8b

₽ 1

i



F | G . 9a







<u>FIG. 11</u>





-

.

.



FIG.16



FIG. 17



•

-

FIG.18





-1.0

¥

٠

i.0

FIG. 20



.

•

FIG. 21



FIG. 22



.

•

FIG.23



.

.

FIG . A - 1











FIG, 8-1











FIG 8-8

LIST OF SYMBOLS.")

•

.

A,B,C,D,D	In Appendix A: arbitrary constants of differential
	equation.
a, a, a x y	Acceleration in radial, x- and y- direction, respectively.
a .	In Appendix B: one half of height of elements.
c _p , c _s	Velocities of compressive and shear waves, respectively,
	in an elastic material.
c	In Section 1: a constant in Eq. (1-1).
e	Basis of natural logarithms.
ė	Positive quantity, defining the principal strain rates.
E	Young's modulus.
f, f ₁	In Section 1: yield function, plastic potential, respectively.
f	In Section 3: any function.
r	In Appendix B: distance shown in (Fig. B-3).
F	In Section 1: an arbitrary function.
G	Modulus of rigidity.
1,j	Subscripts, i,j = 1,2,
J_1 , J_2	Invariants of strain deviator.
k	Constant defining the stress at which slip occurs in
	Coulomb material, Eq. (2-6).
k	In Appendix A: a parameter expressing the principal
	stresses in a non-slip elastic region, Eq. (A-8).
1	Length of load in Fig. 3.
ⁿ 1 , ⁿ 2 , ⁿ 3	Exponents in Eq. (3-7).
N	In Appendix A: expression defined by Eq. (A-14).

^{*)} Other symbols which are locally used are defined where they occur.

° _i	In Appendix B: centroids of elements.
P, P_1, P_2, P_1	In Appendix B: forces acting on the elements.
P	Intensity of applied step pressure.
р ₀	Surface pressure at $\bullet = 0$ (ahead of applied load).
P _L	Limiting value of p, Eq. (4-6).
₽ _₽	Maximum static pressure according to Prandtl [Ref. 2].
р _в	Limiting value of p below which solutions without slip exist.
Q _{xi} , Q _{ei}	Generalized forces.
Q _{x1} , Q _{€1} s > 0	Parameter defining cohesion.
8	In Appendix B; force in links.
t	Time.
T	Kinetic energy.
u, u _o , u _r , v	Components of velocity, horizontal, tangential, radial
	and vertical, respectively.
V	Velocity of applied pressure pulse.
х, у	Cartesian coordinates, (Fig. 1).
×i	In Appendix B: displacement of i-th elements.
• •	Derivative with respect to t, §, respectively.
α	In Section 1: Coefficient in Drucker and Prager's
	(Eq. 1-1), also inclination of pressure front, (Fig. 4).
	In Section 2: Angle defining position of slip plane,
	(Fig. 5).
	In Appendix B: angle between resultant force and link,
	(Fig. B-3).
β	Opening angles of wedge shaped regions in which no slip
	occurs.
7	Angle, $\cos 2\gamma = \frac{1-k}{1+k}$.

•

.

-

Δ In Appendix A: expression defined by Eq. (A-39). ϵ , $\dot{\epsilon}$ Strain and strain rate, respectively, with appropriate subscripts, $\dot{\epsilon}_{ij}$, etc. ϵ In Appendix B: Deformation of element. $\dot{\epsilon}_1$, $\dot{\epsilon}_2$ Principal strain rates in direction of principal stresses, a_1 , a_2 , respectively. θ Angle defining direction of major principal stress, (Fig. 5). λ Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). γ Poisson's ratio. $\xi = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. π = 3.1415Mass density of material. ρ Mass density of material. ϵ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{\bullet} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured clockwise from horisontal.	δ	Dirac's Delta Function.
subscripts, \dot{e}_{ij} , etc. ϵ In Appendix B: Deformation of element. \dot{e}_1 , \dot{e}_2 Principal strain rates in direction of principal stresses, a_1 , a_2 , respectively. θ Angle defining direction of major principal stress, (Fig. 5). λ Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). v Poisson's ratio. $t = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ ρ ρ Mass density of material. σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. s_1 , σ_2 , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{ϕ} , σ_{ij} s_1 Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	۵	In Appendix A: expression defined by Eq. (A-39).
ϵ In Appendix B: Deformation of element. i_1 , i_2 Principal strain rates in direction of principal stresses, σ_1 , σ_2 , respectively. θ Angle defining direction of major principal stress, (Fig. 5). λ Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). v Poisson's ratio. $\xi = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ Mass density of material. ρ Mass density of material. σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. a_x , σ_y , σ_x , σ_e , σ_{1j} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	<, i	Strain and strain rate, respectively, with appropriate
i_1 , i_2 Principal strain rates in direction of principal stresses, σ_1 , σ_2 , respectively. θ Angle defining direction of major principal stress, (Fig. 5). λ Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). v Poisson's ratio. $t = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ Mass density of material. σ Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{\bullet} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured		subscripts, i, etc.
$f = \frac{x}{y}$ stresses, σ_1 , σ_2 , respectively. θ Angle defining direction of major principal stress, (Fig. 5). λ Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). ψ Poisson's ratio. $\xi = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ ρ Mass density of material. σ Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{ϕ} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Bhear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	¢	In Appendix B: Deformation of element.
$\theta \qquad \text{Angle defining direction of major principal stress,} \\ (Fig. 5). \\ \lambda \qquad \text{Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates} \\ from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). \\ \nu \qquad \text{Poisson's ratio.} \\ t = \frac{x - Vt}{y} \qquad \text{Non-dimensional variable.} \\ \pi = 3.1415 \\ \rho \qquad \text{Mass density of material.} \\ \sigma \qquad \text{Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining} \\ the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). \\ \sigma_1, \sigma_2 \qquad \text{Major and minor principal stresses, respectively.} \\ \sigma_x, \sigma_y, \sigma_r, \sigma_{\phi}, \sigma_{ij} \qquad \text{Stress components.} \\ \tau \qquad \text{Shear stress.} \\ \bullet \qquad \text{Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured} \\ \end{cases}$	• ₁ , • ₂	Principal strain rates in direction of principal
$(Fig. 5).$ $\lambda \qquad \qquad$		stresses, σ_1 , σ_2 , respectively.
λ Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). v Poisson's ratio. $\xi = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ ρ ρ Mass density of material. σ Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{ϕ} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	0	Angle defining direction of major principal stress,
from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9). v Poisson's ratio. $t = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ Mass density of material. σ Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{ϕ} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Pig. 6), measured		(Fig. 5).
vPoisson's ratio. $\xi = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$ Non-dimensional variable. $\pi = 3.1415$ Non-dimensional variable. ρ Mass density of material. σ Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{\bullet} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	λ	Location dependent quantity when deriving strain rates
		from potential functions, Eqs. (1-2), (1-3), (2-9).
$\pi = 3.1415$ ρ Mass density of material. σ Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1, σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. $\sigma_x, \sigma_y, \sigma_r, \sigma_{\bullet}, \sigma_{ij}$ Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	ν	Poisson's ratio.
$\rho \qquad Mass density of material.$ $\sigma \qquad Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2).$ $\sigma_1, \sigma_2 \qquad Major and minor principal stresses, respectively.$ $\sigma_x, \sigma_y, \sigma_r, \sigma_{\bullet}, \sigma_{ij} \qquad Stress components.$ $\tau \qquad Shear stress.$ $\bullet \qquad Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured$	$\xi = \frac{x - Vt}{y}$	Non-dimensional variable.
 Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ₁, σ₂ Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x, σ_y, σ_r, σ_φ, σ_{ij} Stress components. Shear stress. Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured 	$\pi = 3.1415$	
the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2). σ_1, σ_2 $\sigma_x, \sigma_y, \sigma_r, \sigma_{\bullet}, \sigma_{ij}$ τ Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. Stress components. Shear stress. Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	ρ	Mass density of material.
σ_1 , σ_2 Major and minor principal stresses, respectively. σ_x , σ_y , σ_r , σ_{\bullet} , σ_{ij} Stress components. τ Shear stress. \bullet Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	đ	Independent, necessarily positive variable, defining
$\sigma_{x}, \sigma_{y}, \sigma_{r}, \sigma_{\bullet}, \sigma_{ij}$ Stress components. $\tau \qquad \qquad \text{Shear stress.}$ $\bullet \qquad \qquad \text{Position angle of an element, (Pig. 6), measured}$		the principal stresses, Eqs. (3-2).
 Shear stress. Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured 	° ₁ , ° ₂	Major and minor principal stresses, respectively.
• Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured	σ _x , σ _y , σ _r , σ _φ , σ _{ij}	Stress components.
	τ	Shear stress.
clockwise from horizontal.	•	Position angle of an element, (Fig. 6), measured
		clockwise from horizontal.

Note re Numbering of Equations.

Throughout this report, equations are numbered by hyphenated numbers, such as Eq. (2-7), (3-18), or (B-14). The first number, 2, 3, B, respectively, indicates that the equation occurs in Section 2, 3, or in Appendix B. When an equation is referred to, the full number, say (2-7), is quoted if the reference occurs in a different section. However, if an equation is mentioned in the section in which it originally appears, only the second half of the number is quoted: In Section 2, Eq. (2-7) would therefore, be quoted simply as Eq. (7), etc.

DISTRIBUTION

<u>No. cys</u>

HEADQUARTERS USAF

- 2 Hq USAF (AFOCE), Wash 25, DC
- 1 Hq USAF (AFRST), Wash 25, DC
- 1 Hq USAF (AFRNE-A), Wash 25, DC
- 1 Hq USAF (AFTAC), Wash 25, DC
- 1 USAF Dep, The Inspector General (AFIDI), Norton AFB, Calif
- 1 USAF Directorate of Nuclear Safety (AFINS), Kirtland AFB, NM
- 1 AFOAR, Bldg T-D, Wash 25, DC
- 1 AFOSR, Bldg T-D, Wash 25, DC

MAJOR AIR COMMANDS

- 1 AFSC (SCT), Andrews AFB, Wash 25, DC
- 2 AUL, Maxwell AFB, Ala
- 2 USAFIT (USAF Institute of Technology), Wright-Patterson AFB, Ohio

AFSC ORGANIZATIONS

- 1 AFSC Regional Office, 6331 Hollywood Blvd, Los Angeles 28, Calif
- 1 ASD (ASAPRL), Wright-Patterson AFB, Ohio
- 3 BSD (BSR), Norton AFB, Calif
- 3 SSD (SSSC-TDC), AF Unit Post Office, Los Angeles 45, Calif
- 2 ESD (ESAT), Hanscom Field, Bedford, Mass
- 1 AF Msl Dev Cen (RRRT), Holloman AFB, NM
- 1 AFMTC (MU-135), Patrick AFB, Fla
- 2 APGC (PGAPI), Eglin AFB, Fla
- 2 RADC (Document Library), Griffiss AFB, NY
- 2 AEDC (AEOI), Arnold Air Force Station, Tenn

KIRTLAND AFB ORGANIZATIONS

AFSWC, Kirtland AFB, NM

1	(SWEH)
30	(SWOI)

5 (SWRS)

DISTRIBUTION (cont'd)

<u>No. cys</u>

1 US Naval Weapons Evaluation Facility (NWEF) (Code 404), Kirtland AFB, NM

OTHER AIR FORCE AGENCIES

2 Director, USAF Project RAND, via: Air Force Liaison Office, The RAND Corporation, ATTN: RAND Library, 1700 Main Street, Santa Monica, Calif

ARMY ACTIVITIES

- 2 Director, Ballistic Research Laboratories (Library), Aberdeen Proving Ground, Md
- 1 Hq US Army Air Defense Command (ADGCB), Ent AFB, Colo
- 1 Chief of Engineers, Department of the Army (ENGEB), Wash 25, DC
- 2 Office of the Chief, Corps of Engineers, US Army (Protective Construction Branch), Wash 25, DC
- 1 Director, Army Research Office, Arlington Hall Sta, Arlington, Va
- 2 Director, US Army Waterways Experiment Sta (WESRL), P.O. Box 60, Vicksburg, Miss
- 2 Commanding Officer, US Army Engineers, Research & Development Laboratories, Ft Belvoir, Va

NAVY ACTIVITIES

- 1 Chief, Bureau of Yards and Docks, Department of the Navy, Wash 25, DC
- 1 Commanding Officer, Naval Research Laboratory, Wash 25, DC
- 1 Commanding Officer and Director, David Taylor Model Basin, Wash 7, DC
- 1 Commander, Naval Ordnance Test Station, Inyokern (Code 12), China Lake, Calif
- 1 Commander, Naval Ordnance Laboratory, White Oak, Silver Spring, Md
- 2 Officer-in-Charge, Civil Engineering Corps Officers, US Naval School, Naval Construction Battalion Center, Port Hueneme, Calif
- 1 Office of Naval Research, Wash 25, DC

No. cys

1

2

• .

OTHER DOD ACTIVITIES

Chief, Defense Atomic Support Agency, Wash 25, DC

- (Document Library)
- (DASABS)
- 2 Commander, Field Command, Defense Atomic Support Agency, (FCAG3, Special Weapons Publication Distribution), Sandia Base, NM
- 1 Director, Advanced Research Projects Agency, Department of Defense, The Pentagon, Wash 25, DC
- 1 Director, Defense Research & Engineering, The Pentagon, Wash 25, DC
- 20 ASTIA (TIPDR), Arlington Hall Sta, Arlington 12, Va

AEC ACTIVITIES

- 1 Sandia Corporation (Technical Library), Sandia Base, NM
- 1 Sandia Corporation (Technical Library), P.O. Box 969, Livermore, Calif

OTHER

- 1 Space Technology Labs, Inc., ATTN: Information Center, Document Procurement, P.O. Box 95001, Los Angeles 45, Calif
- 2 University of Illinois, Talbot Laboratory, Room 207, Urbana, Ill
- 2 Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Department of Civil and Sanitary Engineering, ATTN: Prof. Whitman, 77 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, Mass
- 2 South Dakota School of Mines and Technology, ATTN: Prof. Edwin H. Oshier, Dept. of Mining Engineering, Rapid City, South Dakota
- 2 University of New Mexico, Air Force Shock Tube Facility, Box 188, University Station, Albuquerque, NM
- 2 Armour Research Foundation, ATTN: Dr. Sevin, 3422 South Dearborn Street, Chicago 15, Ill
- 2 MRD Division, General American Transportation Corp., 7501 N. Natchez Avenue, Niles 48, Ill
- 1 National Engineering Science Co., ATTN: Dr. Soldate, 711 S. Fairoaks Avenue, Pasadena, Calif
- 1 The Dikewood Corporation, 4805 Menaul Blvd. NE, Albuquerque, NM
- 1 United Research Services, 1811 Trousdale Drive, Burlingame, Calif

DISTRIBUTION (contⁱd)

.

.

٠

-

•

٠

No. cys

1	University of Notre Dame, Department of Civil Engineering, ATTN: Dr. Harry Saxe, Notre Dame, Ind
2	Stanford Research Institute, Menlo Park, Calif
1	Stanford University, School of Mechanical Engineering, ATTN: Dr. Jacobsen, Stanford, Calif
1	University of Washington, ATTN: Dr. I. M. Fyfe, Seattle 5, Wash
2	Purdue University, School of Civil Engineering, ATTN: Prof. Leonards, Lafayette, Ind
1	California Institute of Technology, ATTN: Dr. Paul Blatz, 1201 East California Blvd., Pasadena, Calif
10	Paul Weidlinger and Associates, 770 Lexington Ave., New York 21, NY
1	Official Record Copy (SWRS, Mr. Walsh)

•	Hast loading Kinematics Flastic deformation Pressure Sodis effects of blast Stress and structures Arsc Froject 1080, Task 108001 Commatet AF 29(601)- Meidlinger (Paul) Commultants, Ter York Hans 3. 31etch and Swald Heer DASA WEB To. 13.145 In ASTIA collection	Hast loading Xinematics Fisstic deformation Pressure Solis effects of blast Stress and structures therground structures AFSC Project 1080, AFSC Project 1080, AFSC Project 1080, AFSC Project 1080, AFSC Project 1080, Consultants, Wer York Hand Heer DASA WEB To. 13.145 In ASTIA collection
	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	
	Air Force Special Weapons Center, Kirtland AF Base, New Kerico Bate, New Kerico Burt. Bo, AFSHC-IDR-63-2. STEP LCAD NUTHU WITH LOW SUBSEISUIC VEROCITY ON THE SUBPACE OF A BALF-FRACE CF CRANNIAR MATERIAL. 84 p. incl illus, 5 refs. April 1963 Unclassified Report Unclassified Report The plane strain groblem of a step load, 9, moving on the surface of a half-space of grammlar material governed by internal friction and co- pesion is being considered because of its im- portance to Air Force research in protective construction. As a greliminary step towards a more complete sclution, in this paper it is assumed that in regions of slip the elastic deformations may be neglected in favor of those resulting from slip. The latter assumption limits the application to Mach mubers of less	Air Force Special Weapons Center, Kirtland AF Base, New Nexico Dow SUBSRISULT VELCUTY UN THE SURFACE OF A LOW SUBSRISULT VELCUTY UN THE SURFACE OF A HALF-SPACE OF GRANNLAR MATERIAL. 34 p. incl illus, 5 refs. April 1963 Unclassified Report The plane strain problem of & step load, 2, moving on the surface of a half-space of granular material governed by internal friction and co- besion is being considered because of its im- portance to Air Force research in protective construction. As a preliminary step fowards a more complete solution, in this paper it is assumed that in regions of slip the elastic deformations may be neglected in faror of those resulting from slip. The latter assumption limits the application to Nech numbers of less
	 Blast loading Kinematics Flastic deformation Plastic deformation Plastic deformation Souls effects of blast Stress and structures thast Stronglo structures the stronglo structures the stronglo structures the stronglo structures the structures 	 Hast loading Kinematics Plastic deformation Plastic deformation Suils effects of blast Stress and strain Underground structures Underground structures Stress and strain Underground structures Underground structures Underground structures Stress and strain Underground structures
	Air Force Special Weapous Center, Kirtland AF Base, New Mexico Expt. No. AFSNC-TDR-63-2. STEP LOAD NOVTHG WITH JON SUBSETIGUT ON THE SURPACE OF A JALE-SPACE OF CRANITAR WITERIAL. B4 p. Incl 5. J11us, 5 refs. April 1963 (Unclassified Report Tr Unclassified Report Tr The plane strain problem of a step load, p, moving on the surface of a balf-space of gramular II. The plane strain problem of a step load, p, moving on the surface of a balf-space of gramular Tr The plane strain problem of a step load, p, moving on the surface of a balf-space of gramular the source of the surface of the load thesing considered because of its im- portance to Air Force research in protective construction. As a preliminary step towards a rore complete solution, in this paper it is assumed that in regions of slip the elastic deformations may be neglected in favor of those resulting from slip. The latter assumption limits the application to Mach munders of less limits the application to Mach munders of less	Air Force Special Weapons Center, Kirtland AF Base, Tev Nerdco Expt. To. ANSWO-TDR-63-2. STEP LOAD MOVICK WITH J. T. S. ANSWO-TDR-63-2. STEP LOAD MOVICK WITH ALT-SPACE OF CRANULAR INTERCIAL. 84 p. incl ALT-SPACE OF CRANULAR INTERCIAL. 84 p. incl ALT-SPACE OF CRANULAR INTERCIAL. 84 p. incl ALT-SPACE OF CRANULAR INTERCIAL. 84 p. incl T. The plane strain problem of a step load, p, moving on the surface of a half-space of gramular II. The plane strain problem of a step load, p, moving on the surface of a half-space of gramular II. The plane strain group internal friction and co- hesion is being considered because of its im- contruction. As a preliminary step rowards a nore complete solution, in this paper it is assumed that in regions of slip the elastic deformations may be neglected in favor of those resulting from slip. The latter assumption limits the application to Nach members of less

than about 0.20. Two possible types of behavior of the material are considered. Juring slip, one material ex- hibits dilatancy, while the other does not change in yours. Because of neglect of the elastic deformations in the slip region, only degenerate results are obtained for the case of illatancy; while stresses can be determined, deformations, relocities and accelerations vanish. For the other material, all desired quantities are ob- tained. A significant finding is that for values of p above a certain limit, granular particles will be expelled at the surface ahead of the preceded by a precursor of expelled grains.	then about 0.20 Two possible tyres of behavior of the material are considered. During silp, one material ex- hibits dilatancy, while the other does not change in volume. Jecause of neglect of the dissrip deformations in the silp region, only degenerate results are obtained for the case of dilatancy; while stresses can be determined, deformations; velocities and accelerations vaniah. For the other material, all desired quantifites are ob- tained at the surface anead of the pressure fromt. The applied pulse will be preceded by a precursor of expelled grains.
than about 0.20 Two possible types of behavior of the material reconsidered. During slip, one material ex- hibits dilatancy, while the other does not change in volume. Scenare of neglect of the elastic deformations in the slip region, only degenerate results are obtained for the case of dilatancy while stresses can be determined, deformations, relocities and accelerations wunish. For the other raterial, all desired quantities are ob- tained. A significant finding is that for values of p abore a certain limit, granular particles vill be errelied at the surface while breeded by a precursor of expelled grains.	than about 0.20 Two possible types of behavior of the material are considered. During slip, one material ex- hibits dilatancy, while the other does not change in rolume. Decause of neglect of the lastic deformations in the slip reduct, only deformation is are obtained for the case of dilatancy while corresses can be determined, deformations, relocities and accelerations vanish. For the predicties and accelerations vanish. For the above a cortained is that for values of p above a certain limit, gramlar particles will be excelled at the surface alread of the pressure front. The applied grains.